# **PROJECT MANUAL**

## **HCPS WALK-IN FREEZER REPLACEMENT**

# HENDERSON COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOLS HENDERSONVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA

Mark Lusk Architecture 128 Woodburn Drive Swannanoa, North Carolina 28778

mark lusk architecture pllc

Project No: 21008 May 25, 2021

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

### DIVISION 00 - PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

INVITATION FOR BIDS
SUPPLEMENTAL INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS AIA A701
BID FORM
MODIFICATIONS TO STANDARD FORM OF AGREEMENT (AIA A101-2017)
SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS
TAX STATEMENT NC
REFERENCE TO AIA DOCUMENTS

### **DIVISION 01 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS**

SECTION 011000 - SUMMARY

SECTION 012600 - CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROCEDURES

SECTION 012900 - PAYMENT PROCEDURES

SECTION 015000 - TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS

SECTION 017419 - CONSTRUCTION WASTE MANAGEMENT AND DISPOSAL

SECTION 017700 - CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES

SECTION 017839 - PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

### **DIVISION 02 - EXISTING CONDITIONS**

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 03 - CONCRETE** 

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 04 - MASONRY** 

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 05 - METALS** 

NOT APPLICABLE

DIVISION 06 - WOOD, PLASTICS, AND COMPOSITES

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

DIVISION 07 - THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 08 - OPENINGS** 

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 09 - FINISHES** 

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 10 - SPECIALTIES** 

21008

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 11 - EQUIPMENT** 

SECTION 11 41 21 WALK-IN COOLERS AND FREEZERS

**DIVISION 12 - FURNISHINGS** 

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 13 - SPECIAL CONSTRUCTION** 

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 14 - CONVEYING EQUIPMENT** 

NOT APPLICABLE

DIVISION 15 - HEATING, VENTILATING, AIR-CONDITIONING (HVAC), AND PLUMBING

**NOT APPLICABLE** 

**DIVISION 16 - ELECTRICAL** 

**NOT APPLICABLE** 





21008 2

### **INVITATION FOR BIDS**

The Henderson County Public Schools, North Carolina invites interested licensed Contractors to submit construction bids for the HCPS WALK-IN FREEZER REPLACEMENT, located in Henderson County, North Carolina.

A Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference will be held at HCSP Maintenance Warehouse, 246 Education Drive, Flat Rock, NC at 9:00 AM on June 2, 2021.

Bids will be received by the Owner, Henderson County Public Schools, in the Office of Martin Ballard at 246 Education Drive, Flat Rock, NC, until 2:00 PM on June 10, 2021 at which time said bids will be publicly opened and read aloud.

The envelopes containing the bids must be sealed and addressed to Henderson County Public Schools, and designated as a Construction Bid for HCPS WALK-IN FREEZER REPLACEMENT.

Copies of the Bidding Documents will be issued as pdf's by email. No partial sets will be issued. Copyright of documents is emphasized. Documents may not be obtained or reproduced for any other purpose without written permission from Mark Lusk Architecture PLLC.

Performance and Payment Bond are required if contract is \$300,000 or greater.

Bid Bonds are required if bid is \$500,000 or greater. If required, each Bid must be accompanied by a certified check of the Bidder, or by a Bid Bond made payable to the Owner for an amount equal to no less than 5 percent of the total bid as a guarantee that, if the bid is accepted, the required Agreement will be executed and that a 100% Performance Bond will be furnished. Bid Bond Form shall be AIA Document A310.

No Bid may be withdrawn after the scheduled closing time for receipt of bid for a period of 60 days.

The Owner reserves the right to waive irregularities in the Bidding process and to reject any or all Bids, subject to the laws and regulations of the State of North Carolina.

Mr. Martin Ballard Hendersonville County Public Schools

**END OF DOCUMENT** 

### SUPPLEMENTAL INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

These Supplemental Instructions To Bidders amend or supplement Instructions To Bidders (AIA Document A701-1997) and other provisions of Bidding and Contract Documents as indicated below.

Compliance with these Supplemental Instructions is required by the <u>Henderson County Public Schools</u>, <u>Hendersonville</u>, <u>North Carolina</u>.

All provisions of A701-1997, which are not so amended or supplemented, remain in full force and effect.

Bidders are cautioned to carefully examine the Bidding and Contract Documents for additional instructions or requirements.

### **RELATED DOCUMENTS** hereby incorporated by reference

AIA Document A701-1997

AIA Document A310-2010

Invitation For Construction Bids.

Bid Form.

Supplementary Conditions.

Other documents that may be identified in the Bidding and Contract.

### **MODIFICATIONS TO A701-1997**

Delete Paragraph 1.1 and insert the following:

- § 1.1 BIDDING DOCUMENTS include the Bid Requirements and the proposed Contract Documents.
- § 1.1.1 Bid Requirements consist of the Invitation for Construction Bid, AIA Document A701-1997, Instructions to Bidders, this Section, Supplemental Instructions to Bidders, Bid Form and any Supplemental Instructions to Bidders included in the Bidding Documents, and all Addenda issued prior to the receipt of Bids.
- § 1.1.2Contract Documents consist of the AIA Document A101-2017, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor, AIA Document A201-2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, Supplementary Conditions, the Scope of Work as indicated on the Plans and the Specifications, the Contractor's Bid and Contract Modifications issued after execution of the Contract. All forms shall be referenced hereafter by the form number only. The Contract Documents shall govern the Work under all Divisions and Sections the same as if incorporated therein.
- § 1.1.3 Contract Modifications may be one of the following:
- § 1.1.3.1 A written amendment to the Contract signed by both parties;
- § 1.1.3.2 A Change Order.
- § 1.1.3.3 A Construction Change Directive;
- § 1.1.3.4 A written order for a minor change in the Work issued by the A/E.

Delete Paragraph 1.8 and insert the following:

§ 1.8 BIDDER is a person or entity who submits a Bid to the Owner.

Add the following subparagraph:

§ 1.10 ARCHITECT/ENGINEER (A/E) - A person or firm who performs professional services associated with the practice of architecture, professional engineering, land surveying, landscape architecture and interior design pertaining to construction, as defined by the Chapters 83A and 89C of the NC General Statutes, as well as incidental services that members of these professions and those in their employ may logically or justifiably perform, including studies, investigations, surveys, evaluations, consultations, planning, programming conceptual designs, plans and specifications, cost estimates, inspections, shop drawing reviews, sample recommendations, preparation of operating and maintenance manuals and other related services. In the absence of an A/E, the Owner assumes the role of the A/E.

### Add the following subparagraph:

§ 1.12 Wherever the word "Architect" or "A/E" appears in the INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS and herein, the intent is the design professional with whom the Owner has a contractual agreement.

### §Add the following subparagraph:

§ 1.13 Wherever the word "Owner" or "Owner" appears in the INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS and herein, the intent is the Owner with whom the successful Bidder will have a contractual agreement.

### Add the following subparagraph:

§ 1.14 Wherever the phrase "in the form of" or similar appears in the Contract Documents, that phrase shall be taken to permit the use of alternative forms, provided all information required by the referenced form is submitted in a format acceptable, in their sole discretion, to the Owner. Where the Bidder or Contractor is directed to use a specific form, that form shall be used without exception.

### Delete Subparagraph 2.1.3 and insert the following:

§ 2.1.3 The Bidder has visited the site, become familiar with local conditions under which the Work is to be performed, has correlated the Bidder's personal observations with the requirements of the proposed Contract Documents and has accepted full responsibility for any pre-bid existing conditions that would affect the Bid that were obvious and could have been ascertained by a site visit.

### Add the following subparagraph:

§ 2.1.5 The workplace will be maintained drug-free in accordance with Article 5 of Chapter 90 of the NC General Statutes, as amended.

### Add the following paragraph:

- Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference is required:
- § 2.2.1 Prospective Bidders are required to be represented at a Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference, at the specified time, date and place;
- § 2.2.2 Only those prospective Bidders that are represented and are listed on the sign-in sheet will be allowed to submit Bids on the Work;
- § 2.2.3 When it is in the best interest of the Owner, the Owner shall have the right to schedule more than one Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference. All prospective Bidders shall be represented and listed on the sign-in sheet of at least one Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference to be eligible to bid the Work.

Add the following paragraph:

§ 2.4 The A/E will publish, prior to the Bid opening, an Addendum to the Contract Documents listing, the prospective Bidders that were represented and signed-in at the Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference(s).

Delete paragraph 3.1 and substitute the following:

- § 3.1 COPIES OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS
- § 3.1.1 Bidders and Sub-bidders may obtain complete sets of the Bidding Documents from the office designated in the Invitation for Construction Bids for the sum stated therein.
- § 3.1.2 If the deposit is listed as refundable on the Invitation for Construction Bids, then:
- § 3.1.2.1 The deposit will be refunded to all plan holders that return the Bidding Documents in good condition within ten (10) days; or
- § 3.1.2.2 The cost of replacement of missing or damaged documents will be deducted from the deposit;
- § 3.1.2.3 A Bidder receiving a Contract Award may retain the Bidding Documents and the Bidder's deposit will be refunded.
- § 3.1.3 Bidders and sub-bidders shall use complete sets of Bidding Documents in preparing Bids or sub-Bids: neither the Owner nor A/E assumes responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete sets of Bidding Documents. Partial sets of Bidding Documents will not be issued.
- § 3.1.4 The Owner and A/E have made copies of the Bidding Documents available on the above terms for the purpose of obtaining Bids on the Work. No license or grant of use is conferred by issuance of copies of the Bidding Documents.

Delete subparagraph 3.2.1 and substitute the following:

§ 3.2.1 The Bidder and each sub-Bidder shall carefully study and compare the Bidding Documents with each other, and with other work being bid concurrently or presently under construction to the extent that it relates to the Work for which the Bid or sub-Bid is submitted. The Bidder and each sub-Bidder shall examine the site and local conditions, such as, but not limited to, location, accessibility, general character of the site or building and the extent of existing work within or adjacent to the site, and shall incorporate the impact, if any, of such conditions into the Bid submitted.

Delete subparagraph 3.2.2 and substitute the following:

§ 3.2.2 Bidders and sub-Bidders requiring clarification or interpretation of the Bidding Documents shall make a written request which shall reach the A/E at least ten (10) days prior to the date for receipt of Bids. No oral interpretations in regard to the meaning of Plans and Specifications will be made and no oral instructions will be given prior to the award of the Contract.

Delete subparagraph 3.3.1 and substitute the following:

§ 3.3.1 The materials, products and equipment described in the Bidding Documents establish a standard of required function, dimension, appearance and quality to be met by any proposed substitution. Reference in the Bidding Documents to the words "or equal" and "or approved equal" shall be interpreted as establishing a standard of quality and shall not be construed as limiting competition.

Delete subparagraph 3.3.4 and substitute the following:

§ 3.3.4 No substitutions during construction for specified items shall be allowed unless they are recommended by the A/E and approved by the Owner.

Delete subparagraph 3.4.3 and substitute the following:

- § 3.4.3 No Addenda will be issued later than the fifth (5th) calendar day prior to the date set for receipt of Bids, except to:
- § 3.4.3.1 withdraw the request for Bids; or,
- § 3.4.3.2 postpone the date for receipt of Bids.

Add the following subparagraph:

§ 3.4.5 When the date for receipt of Bids is to be postponed and there is insufficient time to issue a written Addendum prior to the original Bid Date, prospective Bidders shall be notified by telephone, fax or other appropriate means with immediate follow up with a written Addendum. This Addendum shall verify the postponement of the original Bid Date and establish a new Bid Date. The new Bid Date shall be no earlier than the fifth (5th) calendar day after the date of issuance of the Addendum postponing the original Bid Date.

Add the following subparagraph:

- § 3.4.6 Bid Forms wherein the Bidder fails to acknowledge all issued Addenda by number shall be rejected as non-responsive, except for the following:
- § 3.4.6.1 The Addendum only gives clarifications or lists attendees at a Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference; or,
- § 3.4.6.2 The Bid received clearly indicates that the Bidder received the Addendum, such as where the Addendum added another item to the Invitation for Construction Bids and the Bidder submitted a Bid thereon; or,
- § 3.4.6.3 The Addendum clearly would have had no effect or merely a trivial or negligible effect on price, quality, quantity, or delivery, and does not affect the relative standing of the Bidders. Under no circumstances can the Bid Amount be changed or modified.
  - (1) Trivial Or Negligible Effect shall be defined as an increase in the Base Bid amount of the apparent low bidder, not to exceed one percent (1%) of the Base Bid amount. There shall be no percentage limitation if the Addendum decreases the cost of the Work. The cost of the Addendum shall be determined by the A/E or by the Owner's procurement officer.
  - (2) Relative Standing Of The Bidders shall mean that the order of the Bidders would be the same regardless of the Addendum. If the estimated cost of the Addendum (regardless of the percent of increase) exceeds the difference between the Bids of the apparent low bidder and the second-low bidder, then the Bid of the apparent low bidder shall be rejected as nonresponsive.

Delete subparagraph 4.1.1 and substitute the following:

§ 4.1.1 Bids shall be submitted on the Bid Form included in the Bidding Documents, or on true copies thereof, and signed in ink or other indelible media. The Bidder shall make no stipulations or qualify its Bid in any manner not permitted on the Bid Form.

Delete subparagraph 4.1.4.

Delete subparagraph 4.1.5 and substitute the following:

- § 4.1.5 All requested Alternates must be bid.
- § 4.1.5.1 Indicate either a dollar amount or the words "zero" or "No Change"

§ 4.1.5.2 Indicate "ADD TO" or "DEDUCT FROM" for each Alternate,

Delete subparagraph 4.1.6.

Delete subparagraph 4.1.7.

Add the following subparagraph:

§ 4.1.8 Unsigned Bids shall be rejected; provided however, that an unsigned Bid shall not be rejected when it is accompanied by a properly prepared Bid Security or by other material indicating the Bidder's intention to be bound by the unsigned document, such as the submission of a Bid Guarantee with the Bid or a letter with the Bid signed by the Bidder, referring to and identifying the Bid itself.

Add the following subparagraph:

§ 4.1.9 Subcontractor(s) listed on the Bid Form to perform Alternate Work may be used for both the Alternate and Base Bid Work, if the Alternate is accepted.

Delete paragraph 4.2 and substitute the following:

- § 4.2 BID SECURITY
- § 4.2.1 If required as stated in the Invitation for Bid form, each Bid shall be accompanied by Bid Security in the dollar amount, if any, listed on the Bid Form, or in an amount of not less than five percent (5%) of the Base Bid. The Bid Security shall be:
- § 4.2.1.1 Written on a Surety's Bid Bond form that has been executed by a Surety, made payable to the Owner; meeting the standards required by the Bidding Documents and the Bidder and Surety are firmly bound unto the <u>Henderson County School District</u> under the conditions of the Bid Bond provided in the Bidding Documents; or,
- § 4.2.1.2 An electronic Bid Bond authorization number issued by a firm or organization authorized by the surety to receive, authenticate and issue binding electronic Bid Bonds on behalf the surety; or,
- § 4.2.1.3 In the form of a certified cashier's check.
- § 4.2.2 By providing an electronic bid bond authorization code and signing the Bid Form, the Bidder is certifying that an electronic bid bond has been executed by a Surety meeting the standards required by the Bidding Documents and the Bidder and Surety are firmly bound unto the Henderson County School District under the conditions of the Bid Bond provided in the Bidding Documents.
- § 4.2.3 To be acceptable, a Bid Bond shall:
- § 4.2.3.1Be issued by a surety company licensed to do business in North Carolina;
- § 4.2.3.2 Be issued by a surety company having, at a minimum, a "Best Rating" of "A" as stated in the most current publication of "Best's Key Rating Guide, Property-Casualty'. In addition, the surety shall have a minimum "Best Financial Strength Category" of "Class V, and in no case less than five (5) times the contract amount.
- § 4.2.3.3 Be accompanied by a certified and current power of attorney by the attorney-in-fact who executes the bond on the behalf of the surety company; and,
- § 4.2.3.4 Be enclosed in the bid envelope at the time of Bid Opening, either in paper copy or as a Bid Bond authorization number provided on the Bid Form.

- § 4.2.4 By providing Bid Security, the Bidder pledges to enter into a Contract with the Owner on the terms stated in the Bidding Documents and will, if required, furnish bonds covering the faithful performance of the Contract and payment of all obligations arising thereunder. The Bidder shall forfeit to the Owner as liquidated damages the amount of the Bid Security if the Bidder fails to:
- § 4.2.4.1 Correct any Bid deficiency as required by the Bidding Documents and the Manual; or,
- § 4.2.4.2 Enter into such Contract; and,
- § 4.2.4.3 Furnish such bonds, if required.
- § 4.2.5 The Owner shall have the right to retain the Bid Security of any or all Bidders until such time as one of the three conditions listed below has been met.
- § 4.2.5.1 The Contract for Construction has been executed and both Labor and Material Payment and Performance Bonds, if required, have been furnished; or,
- § 4.2.5.2 The specified time has elapsed so that Bids may be withdrawn; or,
- § 4.2.5.3 The Owner has rejected all Bids.
- § 4.2.6 Bidders submitting a Bid Security not meeting the required amount, surety rating or financial strength rating shall have one working day from the Bid Opening to cure the deficiency or the Bid shall be considered non-responsive. The Bid Security amount submitted with the Bid must be at least 80% of the required amount to be eligible for correction.

### Delete Subparagraph 4.3.1 and substitute the following:

§ 4.3.1 All copies of the Bid, the Bid Security, if any, and all other documents required to be submitted with the Bid should be enclosed in a sealed opaque envelope. The Bid Envelope should be addressed to the party receiving the Bids and shall be identified with the Project Name, the Bidder's name and address and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Work for which the Bid is submitted.

### Delete subparagraph 4.3.3 and substitute the following:

- § 4.3.3 The Bidder shall assume full responsibility for timely delivery at the location designated for receipt of Bids.
- § 4.3.3.1 Bidders attending the Bid Opening should bring Bids to the place of the Bid Opening as shown in the Invitation for Construction Bids. The Bids should be given to the procurement officer of the Owner or his designee (includes the A/E) prior to the time of the Bid Opening.
- § 4.3.3.2 Bids sent by mail or special delivery service (UPS, Federal Express, etc.) should be labeled "SEALED BID ENCLOSED", and shall be addressed to the Owner designated purchasing office as shown in the Invitation for Construction Bids. Delivery of Bids to the above location shall be prior to the time of Bid Opening. Bids not received at the above location or Owner's mail room, prior to the time of Bid Opening, will be rejected.

### Add the following subparagraph:

§ 4.3.5 Any other or special documents requested of the Bidder in these Bidding Documents shall be included in the Bid Envelope. If they are not included with the Bid Envelope, the Bidder shall have twenty four (24) hours from the time of the Bid Opening to provide these documents or its Bid shall be considered non-responsive.

### Add the following subparagraph:

§ 4.3.6 The official time for receipt of Bids shall be determined by reference to the clock designated by the Owner procurement officer or his designee. The procurement officer conducting the Bid

Opening shall determine and announce that the deadline has arrived and no further Bids or bid modifications will be accepted. All Bids and bid modifications in the possession of the procurement officer at the time the announcement is completed shall be considered timely, whether or not the bid envelope has been date/time stamped or otherwise marked by the procurement officer.

Delete subparagraph 4.4.2 and insert the following:

§ 4.4.2 Prior to the time and date designated for receipt of Bids, a Bid submitted may be modified or withdrawn by notice to the party receiving Bids at the place designated for receipt of Bids. Such modification shall be in writing on the Bid Form contained in the Bidding Documents or a true copy thereof, and over the signature of the Bidder.

Delete Article 5 in its entirety and substitute the following:

### ARTICLE 5 CONSIDERATION OF BIDS

- § 5.1 COMPLIANCE WITH REQUIREMENTS. To be considered, Bids shall be made in accordance with these Instructions to Bidders. Failure to comply with these bidding requirements may cause a bid to be rejected.
- § 5.2 **OPENING OF BIDS**
- § 5.2.1 Bids received on time will be opened publicly and read aloud. Bids that are determined, at the time of opening, to be non-responsive shall not be read. If all Bids are to be rejected, the Owner shall announce the reason(s) therefore.
- § 5.2.2 The date and location of the posting of the Notice of Intent to Award will be announced.
- § 5.2.3 The Owner shall send a copy of the final Bid Tabulation to all Bidders within ten (10) working days of the Bid Opening.
- § 5.2.4 If the Project is to be awarded, the Owner shall send a copy of the Notice of Intent to Award to all Bidders after posting.
- § 5.2.5 If only one Bid is received, the Bid shall be opened and considered.
- § 5.3 **REJECTION OF BIDS**
- § 5.3.1 The Owner shall have the right to reject any or all Bids, reject a Bid not accompanied by a required Bid Security or by other data required by the Bidding Documents, or reject a Bid which is in any way incomplete or irregular.
- § 5.3.2 Bids shall be rejected for any of the following reasons, which include, but are not limited to:
- § 5.3.2.1 Failure by a Bidder to be represented at a Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference or site visit; or,
- § 5.3.2.2 Failure to deliver the Bid on time; or,
- § 5.3.2.3 Failure to comply with Bid Security requirements, except as allowed herein; or,
- § 5.3.2.4 Listing an invalid electronic Bid Bond authorization number on the bid form; or,
- § 5.3.2.5 Failure to Bid an Alternate; or,
- § 5.3.2.6 Failure to list qualified Subcontractors as required by law, or,

- § 5.3.2.7 Showing any modification(s) or exception(s) qualifying the Bid; or,
- § 5.3.2.8 Faxing a Bid directly to the Owner or their representative; or,
- § 5.3.2.9 Failure to include in the Bid Envelope all items required by the Bidding Documents; or,
- § 5.3.2.10 Failure to include a properly executed Power-of-Attorney with the bid bond.
- § 5.3.3 Bids shall not be rejected for the following reasons, which include, but are not limited to:
- § 5.3.3.1 Failure to write "Sealed Bid Enclosed" on the outside of the mailing envelope; or,
- § 5.3.3.2 Failure to seal the Bid envelope; or,
- § 5.3.3.3 Listing a modification to the Bid on the outside of the Bid envelope, provided however that such modifications will not be considered; or,
- § 5.3.3.4 Failure to list any information on the envelope other than that which may be required by law; or,
- § 5.3.3.5 Providing a fax copy or other reproduction of any or all Bidding Documents in the Bid envelope: or,
- § 5.3.3.6 Failure to indicate "ADD TO" or "DEDUCT FROM" on an Alternate, but only when the adjustment is obvious; or,
- § 5.3.3.7 Failure to provide an Incremental Price or a Unit Price when requested on the Bid Form; or,
- § 5.3.3.8 Providing additional listings of "Subcontractor Specialty" beyond those listed on the Bid Form; or,
- § 5.3.3.9 Failure of the Bidder to sign the Bid, provided it is accompanied by a properly prepared Bid Security, or other information, as required by this Section; or,
- § 5.3.3.10 Providing a reproduction of a signature on any or all Bidding Documents; or,
- § 5.3.3.11 Failure of the corporation to include its seal on the Bid; or,
- § 5.3.3.12 Bid Bond not signed by the bidder but only if the bond has been properly executed and signed by the bonding company or agent.
- § 5.3.3.13 Immaterial variation from the exact requirements of the Bidding Documents.
- § 5.3.4 Bidders shall have one (1) working day from the time of Bid opening to correct the following deficiencies:
- § 5.3.4.1 Failure to provide five percent (5%) Bid Security when required, provided that the Bidder did furnish Bid Security in the proper form equal to at least eighty (80) percent of that required in the Invitation for Construction Bids; and,
- § 5.3.4.2 Failure to provide a Bid Bond with the proper surety rating and financial strength, provided that the Bidder did furnish Bid Security in the proper form equal to at least eighty (80) percent of that required in the Invitation for Construction Bids.
- § 5.4 ACCEPTANCE OF BID (AWARD)

- § 5.4.1 INTENT TO AWARD. It is the intent of the Owner to award a Contract to the lowest evaluated responsive bid submitted by a responsible Bidder. The lowest evaluated responsive bid will be determined by the sum of the base bid plus all alternates. However, the Owner reserves the right to accept that bid received which in the Owner's judgment is in the Owner's own best interest (Refer to 5.4.3 below). The Owner reserves the right to conduct discussions with apparent responsive bidders for the purpose of clarification to assure full understanding of the requirements of the Invitation for Bid.
- § 5.4.2 NOT USED.
- § 5.4.3 REJECTION OF BIDS. The Owner shall have the right to reject all Bids; to reject Unit Prices proposed in a Bid without invalidating other portions of the Bid; to waive informalities or irregularities in a Bid received and to accept that Bid which, in the Owner's judgment, is in the Owner's own best interests. Failure by the Bidder to correct any deficiency as requested may cause the Bid to be rejected as non-responsive.

### § 5.4.4 NOT USED

Delete Article 6 in its entirety and substitute the following:

### ARTICLE 6 CONTRACTOR'S QUALIFICATIONS

- § 6.1 STANDARDS OF RESPONSIBILITY. A prospective Contractor shall be considered as meeting the State's standards of responsibility when the firm has:
- § 6.1.1 Appropriate financial, material, equipment, facility and personnel resources and expertise, or the ability to obtain them, necessary to indicate its capability to meet all contractual requirements; and,
- § 6.1.2 A satisfactory record of performance; and,
- § 6.1.3 A satisfactory record of integrity; and,
- § 6.1.4 Is qualified legally licensed to contract in the State of North Carolina, and
- § 6.1.5 Has supplied all necessary information in connection with the inquiry concerning responsibility.
- § 6.2 ADDITIONAL INFORMATION. Each Bidder submitting a Bid shall, upon request, submit an AIA Questionnaire for Contractors, and all additional information as required by the Owner to support the Owner's evaluation of the responsibility of the Bidder.
- § 6.2.1 Each Bidder, by submitting a Bid, agrees to waive any claim it has or may have against the Owner, the A/E and their respective employees arising out of or in connection with the administration, evaluation or recommendation of any bid.

Delete Article 7 in its entirety and substitute the following:

### ARTICLE 7 PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS

### § 7.1 BOND REQUIREMENTS

§ 7.1.1 When required by the Invitation for Construction Bids, the Contractor shall provide and pay the cost of Performance and Labor and Material Payment Bonds as described and defined in Paragraph 11.5 of Supplementary Conditions.

### § 7.2 TIME OF DELIVERY

§ 7.2.1 When bonds are required by the Invitation for Construction Bids, the Contractor shall have a maximum of twenty-one (21) days from the date of posting of the Notice of Intent to Award, to deliver the Performance and Labor and Material Payment Bonds, Certificate of Insurance and the Contract (signed by Contractor only). Failure to deliver these documents as required shall entitle the Owner to consider the Bidder non-responsible and to declare the Bid Security forfeited.

Insert Article 9 as follows:

### ARTICLE 9 PROJECT INFORMATION

§ 9.1 PROJECT NAME: HCSP WALK-IN FREEZER REPLACEMENT

PROJECT NUMBER: 21008

PROJECT LOCATION: Henderson County, North Carolina

§ 9.2 Bids sent by mail or special delivery service (UPS, FedEx, etc) should be labeled "SEALED BID ENCLOSED", and shall be addressed to the Owner's designated purchasing office as noted in the Invitation For Bids.

§ 9.3 Notice of Intent to Award, will be posted at the following location: TBD

### **BID FORM**

ыр ог				
		(Contractor)		
BID TO:	HENDERS		SCHOOLS	
		(Owner)		
PROJECT NAME: 1	-ICPS WALK-IN FE	REEZER REPLACEME	<u>:NT</u>	
PROJECT NUMBER:	21008	BID DATE:		
BASE BID AGREEMENT				
The undersigned, having follows:	examined all the	Bidding Documents a	ınd acknowledging all A	.ddendum(a) as
Addendum(a)#				
shall execute the entire W	ork in the Bidding	Documents as describe	d, for a LUMP SUM amo	ount of:
				Dollars
(\$	) which	h sum is hereafter called	d the <u>BASE BID.</u>	

### DATE FOR COMMENCEMENT AND SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

The <u>Date for Commencement</u> shall be established in the <u>Notice to Proceed</u>. The Contractor shall not incur any expense until the contract has been awarded. An award requires that either the <u>Contract</u> be signed by both the awarding authority and the contractor or a <u>Notice to Proceed</u> is executed.

All work shall be substantially completed (as evidenced by the date on the <u>CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION</u>) by September 29, 2021 subject to adjustments as provided in the Contract Documents and the following:

The undersigned further agrees that from the compensation to be paid, the owner may retain liquidated damages the sum of One Hundred Fifty Dollars (\$150) for each calendar day the actual contract time for Substantial Completion exceeds the specified or adjusted contract time for Substantial Completion as provided in the Contract Documents.

### **BID SECURITY**

חום סב.

Bid Bonds are required if bid is \$500,000 or greater. If required the undersigned enclosed bid security in the amount of not less than five (5) percent of the <u>BASE BID</u>. The Contractor shall have seven (7) days maximum from the date of the <u>Notice of Intent to Award</u> to deliver Performance and Payment Bond, Certificate of Insurance, and the Contract (signed by Contractor only). Failure to deliver these documents,

BID FORM 21008 1

as required, shall entitle the agency to consider the Contractor non-responsible and declare the bid security forfeited.

### ADDENDA

The undersigned acknowledges the receipt of the addenda (as noted on page one of this Bid Form) and confirms that the BID as submitted reflects appropriate price responses.

### BID HOLDING TIME AND ACCEPTANCE

The undersigned agrees that this Base Bid may not be revoked or withdrawn after the time set for the opening of bids, but shall remain open for acceptance for a period of sixty (60) days following the bid date.

### CERTIFICATION REGARDING DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE

The undersigned certifies that the contractor listed below will provide a "drug-free workplace" as that term is defined in Article 5 of Chapter 90 of the NC General Statutes.

### **PROGRESS PAYMENTS**

Contractor's Application for Payment shall be submitted to the Architect on AIA Document G702 and G703 - 1992 Edition. The period covered by each application for Payment shall be not less than one calendar month. The Owner shall make progress payments to the Contractor on undisputed amounts certified by the Architect within thirty (30) days from receipt of the Application for Payment by the Owner. CONTRACTOR'S CLASSIFICATIONS AND SUBCLASSIFICATIONS WITH LIMITATIONS

(Classification)	(Subclassification)	(Limitations)	
(NC Contractor's Lie	cense Number)		

BID FORM 21008 2

# AUTHORIZATION (Type or Print Name of Contractor) (Type or Print Address) (Type or Print Phone Number) (Type or Print Fax Number) (Type or Print Name) (Title)

**END OF BID DOCUMENT** 

BID FORM 21008 3

### STANDARD MODIFICATIONS TO AIA A101-2017

These Standard Modifications amend or supplement the Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor (AIA Document A101-2017) and other provisions of Bidding and Contract Documents as indicated below.

Compliance with these Standard Modifications is required by Henderson County, North Carolina.

All provisions of A101-2017, which are not so amended or supplemented, remain in full force and effect.

### **RELATED DOCUMENTS**

AIA Document A101-2017 hereby incorporated by reference and referred to hereafter as A101.

AIA Document A201-2017 hereby incorporated by reference and referred to hereafter as A201.

Document Supplementary Conditions.

Other documents that may be identified in the Bidding and Contract Documents.

### **MODIFICATIONS TO A101**

### ARTICLE 2 THE WORK OF THIS CONTRACT

Delete Section 2 and insert the following:

The Contractor shall fully execute the Work as described in the Contract Documents, or reasonable inferable by the Contractor as necessary to produce the results indicated by the Contract Documents, except to the extent specifically indicated in the Contract Documents to be the responsibility of others.

### ARTICLE 3 DATE OF COMMENCEMENT AND SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Add the following new Paragraphs 3.4 and 3.5 to the end of Section 3:

- §3.4 The Contractor acknowledges and recognizes that the Owner is entitled to full and beneficial occupancy and use of the complete Work following expiration of the Contract Time and that the Owner has entered into, or will enter into, binding agreements demising all or part of the premises where Work is to be completed based upon the Contractor's achieving Final Completion of the work within the Contract Time. It is hereby mutually agreed by and between the parties that time shall be an essential part of the Agreement and the Contractor further acknowledges and agrees that if the Contractor fails to complete substantially or cause the Final Completion of any portion of the Work within the Contract Time, the Owner will sustain damages and loss as a result of such failure. The exact amount of such damages will be difficult to ascertain. Therefore, the Owner and the Contractor agree as set forth below in this Paragraph 3.4.
- §3.4.1 If the Contractor fails to achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Time for Completion allowed in the Agreement, the Owner shall be entitled to retain or recover from the Contractor and its Surety, as liquidated damages and not as a penalty, the following per diem amounts commencing upon the first day following expiration of the specified or adjusted time of performance and continuing until the actual Date of Substantial Completion. Such liquidated damages are hereby agreed to be a reasonable estimate of damages the Owner will incur as a result of delayed completion of the Work: \$150 per day.

§3.4.3 The Owner may deduct liquidated damages described in Subparagraphs 3.4.1 and 3.4.2 from any unpaid amounts then or thereafter due the Contractor under this Agreement. Any liquidated damages not so deducted from any unpaid amounts due the Contractor shall be payable to the Owner by the Contractor or its Surety at the demand of the Owner

### ARTICLE 4 CONTRACT SUM

Add the following to Paragraph 4.3:

§4.4.1 Unit prices are set forth in the "Schedule of Unit Prices" attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit (A). Such unit prices are considered complete and include: (1) all materials, equipment, labor, delivery, installation, overhead, and profit; and, (2) any other costs or expenses in connection with, or incidental to, the performance of that portion of the Work to which such unit prices apply.

### **ARTICLE 5 PAYMENTS**

### § 5.1 PROGRESS PAYMENTS

Delete Subparagraph 5.1.1 and substitute the following:

§5.1.1 Based on Applications for Payment, including all supporting documentation, submitted to the Owner and the A/E by the Contractor and Certifications for Payment issued by the A/E., the Owner shall make progress payment on Account of the Contract Sum to the Contractor as provided below and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

Delete Subparagraph 5.1.3 and insert the following:

§5.1.3 An Application for Payment, including all supporting documentation, for the period of time established in Subparagraph 5.1.2 shall be received by the A/E and the Owner not later than ten (10) days after the end of the period for which the Contractor is making application for payment. Payment on approved amounts shall be made by the Owner not later than thirty (30) days after the A/E and the Owner receive the Application for Payment.

Add the following sentence to Subparagraph 5.1.5: Each Application for Payment shall include such other information, documentation, and materials as the Owner or the A/E may require to substantiate the Contractor's entitlement to payment.

Delete Clause 5.1.7.1 and substitute the following: Add, upon Substantial Completion of the Work, a sum sufficient to increase the total payments to ninety-five percent (95%) of the Contract Sum, less any amounts the A/E shall determine for incomplete and unacceptable Work, retainage applicable to such work, unsettled claims, Step One liquidated damages then due, and anticipated Step Two liquidated damages, if any.

Add the following Clause to Subparagraph 5.1.8:

§5.1.8.1 Refer to Subparagraphs 9.6.2 and 9.8.5 of the General Conditions. Any reduction or release of retainage, or portion thereof, however, shall not be a waiver of: (1) any of the Owner's rights to retainage in connection with other payments to the Contractor; or, (2) any other right or remedy that the Owner has under the Contract Documents, at law or in equity.

### § 5.2 FINAL PAYMENT

Delete Subparagraph 5.2.2 and insert the following:

§ 5.2.2 Final payment shall be made within thirty (30) days from the date the Owner (or A/E) receives the final undisputed Application for payment, including all supporting documentation, from the Contractor. All conditions stipulated in the General Conditions shall have been met before final payment is made.

### ARTICLE 7 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION

Insert the words "...as amended" after "...2017..." in paragraph 7.1.

Insert the words "...as amended" after "...2017..." in paragraph 7.2.

### **ARTICLE 8 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**

Add the following to Paragraph 7.2: Refer to Subparagraph 9.6.2 of the General Conditions.

Add the following Subparagraphs:

- §8.7.1 Contractor shall not incur any expense chargeable to the Owner on or about the Work of this Agreement until the Notice to Proceed is issued.
- §8.7.2 The Contractor represents and warrants the following to the Owner (in addition to any other representations and warranties contained in the Contract Documents), as an inducement to the Owner to execute this Agreement, which representations and warranties shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement, any termination of this Agreement, and the final completion of the Work.
- §8.7.2.1That it and its Subcontractors are financially solvent, able to pay all debts as they mature, and possessed of sufficient working capital to complete the Work and perform all obligations hereunder.
- §8.7.2.2That it is able to furnish the plant, tools, materials, supplied, equipment, and labor required to complete the Work and perform its obligations hereunder.
- §8.7.2.3That it is authorized to do business in the State of North Carolina and is properly licensed by all necessary governmental and public and quasi-public authorities having jurisdiction over it and over the Work and the Project.
- §8.7.2.4That its execution of this Agreement and its performance thereof is within its duly authorized powers.
- §8.7.2.5That its duly authorized representative has visited the site of the Project, familiarized himself with the local and special conditions under which the Work is to be performed, and correlated his observations with the requirements of the Contract Documents, and;
- §8.7.2.6That it possesses a high level of experience and expertise in the business administration, construction, construction management, and superintendence of projects of the size, complexity, and nature of this particular Project, and it will perform the Work with the care, skill, and diligence of such a contractor.
  - The foregoing warranties are in addition to, and not in lieu of, any and all other liability imposed upon the Contractor by law with respect to the Contractor's duties, obligations, and performance hereunder. The Contractor acknowledges that the Owner is relying upon the Contractor's skill and experience in connection with the Work called for hereunder.
- §8.7.3 The Owner reserves the right, pursuant to Section 7 of the General Conditions, to modify the Work of the Contractor.

### ARTICLE 9 ENUMERATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

Insert the words "...as amended by those modifications to AIA A101-2017 and as otherwise stated herein" after "...2017..." in Subparagraph 9.1.1.

Insert the words "...as amended..." after "...2017..." in Subparagraph 8.1.2.

In Subparagraph 9.1.3 insert the Project Manual issue date and list the following:

**Supplemental Conditions** 

3.4 List the following in Subparagraph 9.1.4:

Supplemental Instructions to Bidders Modifications to AIA A101-2017

3.5 List the following in Subparagraph 9.1.7:

Table of Contents
Invitation for Construction Bids
Instructions to Bidders (AIA Document A701-1997 Edition)
Contractor's Bid
Construction Change Order

### **END OF DOCUMENT**

### SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

The General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, AIA Document A201, 2017 Edition, Articles 1 through 14 inclusive, is a part of this Contract and is incorporated as fully as if herein set forth. For brevity, AIA Document A201 is also referred to in the Contract Documents collectively as the "General Conditions."

The following supplements modify, delete and/or add to the General Conditions. Where any portion of the General Conditions is modified or any paragraph, subparagraph or clause thereof is modified or deleted by these Supplementary Conditions, the unaltered provisions of the General Conditions shall remain in effect.

Unless otherwise stated, the terms used in these Standard Supplementary Conditions which are defined in the General Conditions have the meanings assigned to them in the General Conditions.

### ARTICLE 1: GENERAL PROVISIONS

### § 1.1.1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

Add the following sentence to the end of Section 1.1.1: The Contract Documents executed in accordance with Section 1.5.1 shall prevail in case of an inconsistency with subsequent versions made through manipulatable electronic operations involving computers.

### § 1.1.2: THE CONTRACT

Add the following at the end of Section 1.1.2(2) between the words "Sub-subcontractor" and "or": except as set forth in Section 5.4.

Add the following Section 1.1.9:

### § 1.1.9 THE NOTICE TO PROCEED:

A document issued by the Owner to the Contractor (with a copy to the Architect) fixing the date on which the Contract time will commence for the Contractor to begin prosecution of the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

### § 1.2 CORRELATION AND INTENT OF THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

Add the following to Subparagraph 1.2.1:

- § 1.2.1.1 In the event of conflicts or discrepancies among the Contract Documents, interpretations will be based on the following priorities:
  - 1. The Agreement.
  - 2. Addenda, with those of later date having precedence over those of earlier date.
  - 3. The Supplementary Conditions.
  - 4. The General Conditions of the Contract for Construction.
  - 5. Division 1 of the Specifications.
  - 6. Drawings and Divisions 2 through 33 of the Specifications.

In case of conflicts or discrepancies or inconsistencies among the Drawings and Divisions 2 through 33 of the Specifications or within either Document not clarified by Addendum, the Architect will determine which takes precedence in accordance with Section 4.2.11. The Contractor shall provide the better quality or greater quantity of Work; or, comply with the more stringent requirements unless a lesser requirement is determined to be acceptable by the Architect prior to bidding.

# § 1.5 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER INSTRUMENTS OF SERVICE Add the following Section 1.5.3 to Section 1.5:

§ 1.5.3 Contractor's Use of Instruments of Service in Electronic Form.

§ 1.5.3.1 The Architect may for a fee established in the specifications, and with concurrence of the Owner, furnish to the Contractor versions of instruments of Service in electronic form. The Contract

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

21008

Documents executed or identified in accordance with Section 1.5.2 shall prevail in case of an inconsistency with subsequent versions made through manipulatable electronic means involving computers.

§ 1.5.3.2 The Contractor shall not transfer or reuse Instruments of Service in electronic form or machine readable form without the prior written consent of the Architect.

Add the following Section 1.7:

### § 1.7 EXECUTION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

§ 1.7.1 The Contractor represents that it has taken steps reasonably necessary to ascertain the nature and location of the work, and that it has investigated and satisfied itself as to the general and local conditions which can affect the work or its cost, including but not limited to (1) conditions bearing upon transportation, disposal, handling, and storage of materials; (2) the availability of labor, water, electric power, and roads; (3) uncertainties of weather, river stages, tides, or similar physical conditions at the site; (4) the conformation and conditions of the ground; and (5) the character of equipment and facilities needed preliminary to and during work performance. The Contractor also represents that it has satisfied itself as to the character, quality, and quantity of surface and subsurface materials or obstacles to be encountered insofar as this information is reasonably ascertainable from an inspection of the site, including all exploratory work done by the Owner, as well as from the drawings and specifications made a part of this contract. Any failure of the Contractor to take the actions described and acknowledged in this paragraph will not relieve the Contractor from responsibility for estimating properly the difficulty and cost of successfully performing the work, or for proceeding to successfully perform the work without additional expense to the Owner.

### ARTICLE 2: OWNER

### § 2.1 GENERAL

Delete the first sentence of Subparagraph 2.1.2 and substitute the following:

§ 2.1.2 The Owner, upon reasonable written request, shall furnish to the Contractor in writing such information which is in the Owner's possession and which is necessary and relevant for the Contractor to evaluate, give notice of or enforce mechanic's lien rights.

### § 2.2 INFORMATION AND SERVICES REQUIRED OF THE OWNER

Delete the second sentence of Subparagraph 2.2.3 and substitute the following:

- § 2.2.3 Subject to the Contractor's obligations, including those in Subparagraphs 1.8.2 and 3.2.1, the Contractor shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy of information furnished by the Owner pursuant to this Subparagraph, but shall exercise proper precautions relating to the safe performance of the Work.
- § 2.2.4 Delete the word "...under..." in the last sentence of Subparagraph 2.2.4 and substitute "...which is within...". Add the following sentence at the end of Subparagraph 2.2.4:

Neither the Owner nor the A/E shall be required to conduct investigations or to furnish the Contractor with any information concerning subsurface characteristics or other conditions of the areas where the Work is to be performed beyond that which is provided in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall not be entitled to rely on the accuracy of any information or services provided pursuant to this Subparagraph.

Add Section 2.2.6 to Section 2.2:

§ 2.2.6 The Owner will procure and bear costs of structural tests and special inspections as required by the applicable building code, and as specified in the Project Manual.

### § 2.4 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CARRY OUT THE WORK

Delete Subparagraph 2.4.1 and substitute the following:

§ 2.4.1 If the Contractor defaults or neglects to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, and fails, within a seven-day period after receipt of written notice from the Owner, to provide the resources needed to achieve correction of such default or neglect with diligence and promptness, the Owner may, without prejudice to other remedies the Owner may have, proceed to correct such deficiencies. In such case an appropriate Change Directive shall be issued deducting from payments then or thereafter due the Contractor the reasonable cost of correcting such deficiencies, including Owner's expenses and compensation for the A/E's additional services made necessary by such default, neglect or failure. If payments then or thereafter due the Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amounts, the Contractor or its Surety shall pay the difference to the Owner.

Add the following Subparagraph 2.4.2:

§ 2.4.2 If, after achieving Substantial Completion, the Contractor then defaults, or neglects to complete or fails to provide resources adequate to complete the Project within the adjusted Contract Time for Final Completion as defined in Subparagraph 8.2.5, the Owner may carry out the work after giving the Contractor a single seven-day written notice of the Contractor's default or neglect. In such case an appropriate Change Order shall be issued deducting from payments then or thereafter due the Contractor the reasonable cost of correcting such deficiencies, including Owner's expenses and compensation for the A/E's additional services made necessary by such default, neglect or failure. If payments then or thereafter due the Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amounts, the Contractor or its Surety shall pay the difference to the Owner.

### **ARTICLE 3: CONTRACTOR**

### § 3.2 REVIEW OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND FIELD CONDITIONS BY CONTRACTOR

Add the following Section 3.2.5 to Section 3.2:

§ 3.2.5 The Owner shall be entitled to deduct from the Contract Sum amounts paid to the Architect for the Architect to evaluate and respond to the Contractor's requests for information, where such information was available to the Contractor from a careful study and comparison of the Contract Documents, field conditions, other Owner-provided information, Contractor-prepared coordination drawings, or prior Project correspondence or documentation.

### § 3.3 SUPERVISION AND CONSTRUCTION PROCEDURES

Change the last sentence of Subparagraph 3.3.1 to read as follows:

§ 3.3.1 If the Contractor is then instructed by the Owner in writing to proceed with the required means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures without acceptance of changes proposed by the Contractor, the Owner shall be solely responsible for any resulting loss or damage.

### § 3.4 LABOR AND MATERIALS

Add the following clauses to Subparagraph 3.4.1:

- § 3.4.1.1 The Contractor shall not allow the use of asbestos containing products, whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated or to be incorporated in the work, even if the products are nonfriable and/or contain minimal amounts of asbestos, and even though such products may still be legally installed.
- § 3.4.1.2 The Contractor shall not allow the use of lead materials in public water applications. Lead free solder, flux and pipe must be used in all public drinking water and waste water applications. Lead free solder and flux are defined as containing less than 0.2% lead, while valves, pipes and appurtenances must contain less than 8.0% lead.

Delete Section 3.4.2 and substitute the following:

§ 3.4.2 After the Contract has been executed, the Owner and Architect will consider a formal request for the substitution of products in place of those specified only under the conditions set forth in

the General Requirements (Division 1 of the Specifications). By making requests for substitutions, the Contractor:

- 1. represents that the Contractor has personally investigated the proposed substitute product and determined that it is equal or superior in all respects to that specified.
- 2. represents that the Contractor will provide the same warranty for the substitution that the Contractor would for that specified.
- certifies that the cost data presented is complete and includes all related costs under this Contract except the Architect's redesign costs, and waives all claims for additional costs related to the substitution which subsequently become apparent; and
- 4. will coordinate the installation of the accepted substitute, making such changes as may be required for the Work to be complete in all respects.

Add the following Section 3.4.4 to Section 3.4:

§ 3.4.4 The Owner shall be entitled to deduct from the Contract Sum amounts paid to the Architect to evaluate the Contractor's proposed substitutions and to make agreed-upon changes in the Drawings and Specifications made necessary by the Owner's acceptance of such substitutions.

### § 3.5 WARRANTY

Delete Subparagraph 3.5.1 and substitute the following:

§ 3.5.1 The Contractor warrants to the Owner and the A/E that all materials and equipment furnished under the Contract shall be in first class condition, and new unless otherwise required or permitted by the Contract Documents; that the Work will be free from defects not inherent in the quality required or permitted; and that the Work will conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents. If required by the Owner or the A/E, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment. The Contractor further warrants that all workmanship shall be of the highest quality and in accordance with the Contract Documents, and shall be performed by persons well-qualified at their respective trades.

Unless caused by the Contractor, the Contractor's warranty excludes remedy for damage or defect caused by abuse, modifications not performed by the Contractor, improper or insufficient maintenance, improper operation, or normal wear and tear and normal usage. If required by the Owner or the A/E, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment provided.

### § 3.6 TAXES

Add the following Subparagraph 3.6.2:

- § 3.6.2 The Contractor's attention is directed to NCGS 105-164.13, as amended, concerning withholding tax for nonresidents, employees, contractors and subcontractors.
- § 3.6.3 Upon completion of the project and before final payment is made, Contractor shall furnish the Owner a notarized statement of the amount of sales tax paid and certifying that said items were incorporated into this project.

### § 3.8 ALLOWANCES

Delete the last sentence of Clause 3.8.2.3 and substitute the following:

- § 3.8.2.3 The amount of the Change Order shall reflect the difference between actual costs under Clause 3.8.2.1, as documented by invoices, and the allowance amounts.
- § 3.8.3 Insert the word "...unreasonable ..." between "...avoid..." and "...delay..." in Subparagraph 3.8.3.

### § 3.9 SUPERINTENDENT

Add the following Section 3.9.4 to 3.9:

§ 3.9.4 The Contractor shall employ a superintendent or an assistant to the superintendent who will perform as a coordinator for mechanical and electrical Work. The coordinator shall be knowledgeable in mechanical and electrical systems and capable of reading, interpreting and coordinating Drawings, Specifications, and shop drawings pertaining to such systems. The coordinator shall assist the Subcontractors in arranging space conditions to eliminate interference between the mechanical and electrical systems and other Work and shall supervise the preparation of coordination drawings documenting the spatial arrangements for such systems within restricted spaces. The coordinator shall assist in planning and expediting the proper sequence of delivery of mechanical and electrical equipment to the site.

### § 3.10 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULES

Add the following Clauses to Subparagraph 3.10.1:

This schedule shall:

- § 3.10.1.1 indicate the dates for the start and completion of the various elements of the Work, and shall be affirmed or revised monthly as required by the conditions of the Work and upon execution of a Change Order that affects time.
- § 3.10.1.2 provide a graphic representation of activities and events that will occur during performance of the Work in sufficient detail, and as acceptable to the Owner, to show the sequencing of the various trades for each floor level, wing or work area;
- § 3.10.1.3 identify each phase of construction and occupancy; and,
- § 3.10.1.4 set forth dates that are critical in ensuring the timely and orderly completion of the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents (hereinafter referred to as "Milestone Dates").

Delete Subparagraphs 3.10.3 and insert the following:

- § 3.10.3 The Contractor shall perform the Work in accordance with the most recent schedules submitted to and approved by the Owner.
- § 3.10.3.1 If the Contractor submits a schedule or schedule progress report indicating, or otherwise expresses an intention to achieve Substantial or Final Completion of the Work or any portion thereof, prior to any completion date required by the Contract Documents or to the expiration of the Contract Time, no liability to the Owner for any failure of the Contractor to do so complete the Work shall be created or implied. The Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Sum or the Contract Time for failure to achieve such early completion dates.

### § 3.11 DOCUMENTS AND SAMPLES AT THE SITE

Add the following sentence to Subparagraph 3.11.1:

Prompt delivery to the A/E of the materials and items specified above, in good order, shall be a condition precedent to the Contractor receiving a Certificate of Substantial Completion.

### § 3.12 SHOP DRAWINGS, PRODUCT DATA AND SAMPLES

§ 3.12.2: After the word "...instruction..." insert "...installation, training and operations manuals..." in Subparagraph 3.12.2.

Add the following Clauses to Subparagraph 3.12.5:

§ 3.12.5.1 If the project requires automatic fire protection sprinklers systems, sprinkler shop drawings shall be prepared by the licensed sprinkler Contractor. The sprinkler shop drawings shall be reviewed and approved by the A/E's engineer of record before submittal to the State Fire Marshal or other authorities having jurisdiction.

§ 3.12.6.2 The Contractor shall submit a copy of the State Fire Marshal's approval letter to the A/E and the Owner.

Add Section 3.12.11 to Section 3.12:

§ 3.12.11 The Architect's review of Contractor's submittals will be limited to examination of an initial submittal and two (2) resubmittals. The Architect's review of additional submittals will be made only with the consent of the Owner after notification by the Architect. The Owner shall be entitled to deduct from the Contract Sum amounts paid to the Architect for evaluation of such additional resubmittals.

### § 3.18 INDEMNIFICATION

§ 3.18.1: In the first sentence of Subparagraph 3.18.1 after the word "...itself)..." delete the phrase "...but only to the extent caused..." and insert"...including loss of use resulting therefrom, but only to the extent caused in whole or in part by...".

### ARTICLE 4: ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

### § 4.2 ARCHITECT'S ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

Insert the following before the last sentence of Subparagraph 4.2.1: Not withstanding these responsibilities, no act or omission by the A/E shall be considered a waiver of any of the Owner's rights or interests.

Add the following Clause to Subparagraph 4.2.1:

§ 4.2.1.1 Any reference in the Contract Documents to the A/E's taking action or rendering a decision within a "reasonable time" is understood to mean no more than fourteen (14) days, unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents or otherwise agreed to by the parties.

Add Section 4.2.2.1 to Section 4.2.1.

§ 4.2.2.1 The Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for compensation paid to the Architect for additional site visits made necessary by the fault, neglect or request of the Contractor.

§ 4.2.5: After the word "...of..." insert the words "...the Work completed and correlated with the...".

Add the following Subparagraph 4.2.15:

§ 4.2.15 In the Contract Documents, where the words "as directed," "as required," "as approved," "as permitted" or words of like effect are used, it is to be understood that direction, requirement, approval or permission of the A/E is intended. Similar words, such as "approved," "acceptable," "satisfactory," or words of like import mean approved by, acceptable to, or satisfactory to the A/E.

### ARTICLE 5: SUBCONTRACTORS

### § 5.3 SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS

Delete all words after "...prejudice such rights ..." in the second sentence of Subparagraph 5.3.1.

Add the following Subparagraph 5.3.2:

- § 5.3.2 Without limitation on the generality of the foregoing, each Subcontract agreement and each Sub-subcontract agreement shall include, and shall be deemed to include, the following:
- § 5.3.2.1 An agreement that the Owner is a third-party beneficiary of the Subcontract (or Subsubcontract), entitled to enforce any rights thereunder for its benefit, and that the Owner shall have the same rights and remedies against the Subcontractor (or Subsubcontractor) as the Contractor (or Subcontractor) has, including but not limited to the right to be compensated for any loss, expense, or damage of any nature whatsoever incurred by the Owner resulting from any breach of representations and warranties, expressed or implied, if any, arising out of the agreement and any error, omission, or negligence of the Subcontractor (or Sub-subcontractor) in the performance of any of its obligations under the agreement; and,
- § 5.3.2.2 A requirement that the Subcontractor (or Sub-subcontractor) promptly disclose to the Contractor (or Subcontractor) any defect, omission, error, or deficiency in the Contract Documents or in the Work of which it has, or should have had, knowledge; and,

Insert the following Subparagraph 5.3.3:

§ 5.3.3 The Contractor shall assure the Owner, by affidavit or in such other manner as the Owner may approve, that all agreements between the Contractor and its Subcontractor incorporate the provisions of Subparagraph 5.3.1 as necessary to preserve and protect the rights of the Owner and the A/E under the Contract Documents with respect to the work to be performed by Subcontractors so that the subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights.

Insert the following Subparagraph 5.3.4:

§ 5.3.4 Upon request, the Contractor shall provide to the Owner copies of all executed or issued subcontracts, purchase orders and other documents related to the Work.

### § 5.4 CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS

Insert the following new Clause to Subparagraph 5.4.1:

§ 5.4.1.3 Subcontractors assigned to the Owner agree to perform assigned portions of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

Add the following sentence to the end of Subparagraph 5.4.2: The equitable adjustment shall be limited to direct costs.

Insert the following new Subparagraph 5.4.4:

§ 5.4.4 Each subcontract shall specifically provide that the Owner shall only be responsible to the Subcontractor for those obligations of the Contractor that accrue subsequent to the Owner's exercise of any rights under this conditional assignment.

### ARTICLE 7: CHANGES IN THE WORK

### § 7.2 CHANGE ORDERS

Add the following Clauses to Subparagraph 7.2.1:

§ 7.2.1.4 The Contractor shall not proceed with the Work of the Change Order until the Change Order is approved the Owner.

Add the following Subparagraph 7.2.3:

§ 7.2.3 Agreement on any Change Order shall constitute a release by the Contractor of the Owner for any and all liability under this Contract attributable to such facts or circumstances giving rise to the Change Order.

### § 7.3 CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVES

Delete Subparagraph 7.3.7 and substitute the following:

§ 7.3.7 If the Contractor does not respond promptly or disagrees with the method for adjustment in the Contract Sum, the method and the adjustment shall be determined by the A/E as provided in Clause 7.5.1.5, on the basis of reasonable expenditures and savings to those performing the Work attributable to the change, including allowances for reasonable overhead and profit.

Insert the following Subparagraph 7.3.11:

§ 7.3.11 If the Contractor defaults or neglects to execute a Change Directive, the Owner may carry out the Work in accordance with Paragraph 2.4 and Article 6.

Insert the following Paragraph 7.5:

- § 7.5 PRICE ADJUSTMENTS
- § 7.5.1 METHODS OF ADJUSTMENT. Any adjustment in the Contract Sum made pursuant to this Paragraph 7.5 shall be consistent with this Contract and shall be arrived at through whichever one of the following ways is the most valid approximation of the actual cost to the Contractor:
- § 7.5.1.1 by agreement on a fixed price adjustment;
- § 7.5.1.2 by unit prices specified in the Contract or subsequently agreed upon;
- § 7.5.1.3 by the costs attributable to the event or situation covered by the relevant clause, including profit if otherwise allowed, all as specified in the Contract; or subsequently agreed upon;
- § 7.5.1.4 in such other manner as the parties may mutually agree; or,
- § 7.5.1.5 in the absence of agreement by the parties, through a unilateral initial determination by the A/E of the costs attributable to the event or situation covered by the clause, including profit if otherwise allowed, all as computed by the A/E in accordance with Clause 7.5.3.2, and subject to review under the provisions of Paragraph 4.5 of this Contract.
- § 7.5.2 Final Agreement. When any adjustment in the Contract Sum made pursuant to clauses in this Contract becomes final (e.g., by agreement or dispute resolution), the adjustment shall be computed and documented on a "Construction Change Order."
- § 7.5.3 DOCUMENTATION OF COST REASONABLENESS
- § 7.5.3.1 CONTRACTOR'S CHANGE ORDER PROPOSAL. The Contractor shall submit a written proposal for review by the A/E and the Owner. The proposal shall be submitted to the Owner's representative within the time limits specified in Subparagraph 4.3.2. All costs claimed by the Contractor shall be justifiable compared with prevailing industry standards, as adjusted for local cost conditions. Costs shall be properly itemized and supported by substantiating data sufficient to permit evaluation before commencement of the pertinent performance or as soon thereafter as practicable.
- § 7.5.3.2 CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVES. For a Construction Change Directive wherein the proposed method of compensation is actual costs, and pending the collection and evaluation of actual costs as required by Clause 7.5.1.3, the Contractor shall estimate the value of the changed work. The Contractor shall itemize the estimated cost

into building components and shall use the labor, material and equipment unit direct costs as listed in the most current issue of the Construction Cost Data Book most applicable to the nature of the changed work, as published by R.S. Means, with a cost index adjusted for the project locale. The Contractor shall also be permitted to add overhead and profit as shown in Subparagraph 7.5.4. Where the Contractor does not properly itemize the proposed costs as requested, the A/E shall provide the Owner with the itemization and this amount shall be the initial basis for compensation under Subparagraph 7.3.8. Upon conversion of the Construction Change Directive to a Change Order, the A/E's cost for providing this itemization shall be deducted from the final adjustment in the Contract Sum as described in Clause 7.3.9.

### § 7.5.4 AGREED OVERHEAD AND PROFIT RATES

- § 7.5.4.1 For any adjustment to the Contract Sum for which overhead and profit may be recovered, other than those made pursuant to Subparagraph 4.3.9, the Contractor agrees to charge and accept, as full payment for overhead and profit, the following percentages of costs attributable to the change in the Work. The percentages cited below shall be considered to include all indirect costs including, but not limited to: field and office managers, supervisors and assistants, incidental job burdens, small tools, and general overhead allocations. "Commission" is defined as profit on work performed by others. The allowable percentages for overhead, profit, and commission are as follows:
  - (1) To the Contractor or subcontractors on work performed by their own forces: Overhead (10%) Profit (7%) Commission (10%)
  - (2) To the Contractor on work performed by its subcontractors: Overhead (10%)Profit (0%) Commission (3%)
  - (3) To a first tier subcontractor on work performed by its subcontractors: Overhead (10%) Profit (0%) Commission (3%)
- § 7.5.4.2 Not more than three levels of overhead, profit, and commission shall be allowed regardless of the number of subcontractor tiers.
- § 7.5.4.3 The Contractor or subcontractor shall not be allowed overhead or commission on the overhead, profit, and/or commission received by its subcontractors.
- § 7.5.4.4 Using the percentages stated in Clause 7.5.4.1, any adjustment to the Contract Sum for deleted work shall include any overhead, profit and/or commission attributable to the cost for the deleted Work.
- § 7.5.4.5 If the Contractor initiates a Change Order proposal and the Owner is not obligated to pay for all or any part of the proposal, then the Contractor shall be responsible for any A/E's fees to evaluate and process that Change Order proposal. Compensation shall be based on the Owner's contract with the A/E and the rates for Additional Services contained therein, and shall be withheld from the final payment to the Contractor.

### § 7.5.5 COST OR PRICING DATA

§ 7.5.5.1 The Contractor shall submit cost or pricing data for any element of changed work (other than Unit Price Work), and shall certify that, to the best of its knowledge and belief, the cost or pricing data submitted is accurate, complete, and current as of a mutually determined specified date prior to the date of the pricing. This data shall be itemized and supported by substantiating data sufficient to permit evaluation before commencement of the pertinent Work, or as soon thereafter as practicable, and shall be justifiably compared with prevailing industry standards. As requested by the A/E or the Owner, the Contractor's submittal shall provide an itemized breakdown of all increases and decreases in the Contract for the Contractor and each subcontractor (at any tier) in at least the following detail: material, equipment and supply quantities and costs; direct labor hours and rates for each trade; the associated FICA, FUTA, SUTA, and Worker's

Compensation Insurance; equipment hours and rates, and costs of premiums for bonds and insurance, permit fees and sales, use or similar taxes related to the Work.

§ 7.5.5.2 Any Change Order or Change Directive for which certification is required shall contain a provision that the price to the Owner, including profit or fee, shall be adjusted to exclude any significant sums by which the Owner finds that such price was increased because the cost or pricing data furnished by the Contractor was inaccurate, incomplete or not current as of the date agreed upon between parties. Notwithstanding Subparagraph 9.10.4, such adjustments may be made after final payment to the Contractor.

### **ARTICLE 8: TIME**

### § 8.2 PROGRESS AND COMPLETION

Add the following Subparagraph 8.2.4:

§ 8.2.4 Failure by the Contractor to commence actual physical work on the project within seven (7) days from the Date of Commencement, as established in the Notice to Proceed, will entitle the Owner to consider the Contractor in substantial breach of its obligations under this Contract. In this event, the Owner may withdraw the Notice to Proceed and terminate the Contract in accordance with the Contract Documents.

### § 8.3 DELAYS AND EXTENSIONS OF TIME

Insert the following new Subparagraph 8.3.4:

§ 8.3.4 The Contractor shall be permitted an adjustment in the Contract Sum, determined in accordance with Paragraph 7.5, only if the Delays, either individually or taken in the aggregate, cause the Contract Time to be increased by more than seven (7) days.

### ARTICLE 9: PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION

### § 9.2 SCHEDULE OF VALUES

Insert the following new subparagraph 9.2.2:

- § 9.2.2 The Contractor and each Subcontractor shall prepare a trade payment breakdown for the Work for which each is responsible, such breakdown being submitted on a uniform standardized format approved by the A/E and Owner. The minimum breakdown detail shall be by each specification section title. The breakdown shall be divided in detail sufficient to exhibit areas, floors, and/or sections of the Work, and/or by convenient units and shall be updated as required by either the Owner or the A/E as necessary to reflect:
- § 9.2.2.1 the description of Work (listing labor and material separately);
- § 9.2.2.2 the total value;
- § 9.2.2.3 the percent and value of the Work completed to date;
- § 9.2.2.4 the percent and value of previous amounts billed; the current percent completed and amount billed; and.
- 9.2.2.5 the current percent completed and amount billed.

Any schedule of values or trade breakdown that fails to include sufficient detail, is unbalanced, or exhibits "front- loading" of the value of the Work, shall be rejected. If

either the schedule of values or trade breakdown had been initially approved and subsequently used, but later was found improper for any reason, then sufficient funds shall be withheld from future Applications for Payment to ensure an adequate reserve (exclusive of normal retainage) to complete the Work.

### § 9.3 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

In the first sentence of Subparagraph 9.3.1 change "... ten days..." to "...twenty-one (21) days...".

Add the following sentence to Section 9.3.1: Model Language: The form of Application for Payment, duly notarized, shall be a current authorized edition of AIA Document G702, Application and Certificate for Payment, supported by a current authorized edition of AIA Document G703, Continuation Sheet.

Add the following Section 9.3.1.3 to Section 9.3.1:

§ 9.3.1.3 Until Substantial Completion, the Owner shall pay ninety-percent (95%) of the amount due the Contractor on account of progress payments.

Add the following to Subparagraph 9.3.4: Rental equipment such as, but not limited to, mobile equipment, pans, forms, scaffolding, compressors, etc., shall not be considered material stored.

### § 9.6 PROGRESS PAYMENTS

Add the following Clauses to Subparagraph 9.6.1:

- § 9.6.2.1 Contractor's attention is directed to NCGS 22C, as amended, concerning laborers' liens.
- § 9.6.2.2 Contractor shall properly disburse money received from all payments to all laborers, subcontractors or material-men in accordance with NCGS 22C, as amended.

Delete Subparagraph 9.6.7 in its entirety.

### § 9.7 FAILURE OF PAYMENT

Delete Subparagraph 9.7.1 and substitute the following:

If (a) the A/E does not issue a Certificate for Payment to the Owner, through no fault of the Contractor, within seven (7) days after receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, or (b) the Owner does not pay the Contractor within seven (7) days after the date established in the Contract Documents, the amount of the Contractor's Application for Payment certified by the A/E, or (c) the Owner does not pay the Contractor the amount awarded by a dispute resolution order within the time limit established by such order, or within seven (7) days if no time limit is stated in such order, then the Contractor may, upon seven (7) additional days' written notice to the Owner and A/E, stop the Work until payment of the amount owing has been received. The Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sum shall be increased by the amount of the Contractor's reasonable costs of shutdown, delay and startup, which shall be accomplished as provided in Paragraph 7.5. As used in this Subparagraph, the phrase "dispute resolution order" includes any decision rendered pursuant to Paragraph 4.4.

### § 9.8 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Add the following Clause to Subparagraph 9.8.2:

§ 9.8.2.1 The Contractor's list shall be in writing and attached to the "Contractor's Request for Certificate of Full or Partial Substantial Completion". The Contractor's Request for "Certificate of Full or Partial Substantial Completion" shall be submitted at least ten (10)

days in advance of the proposed date of inspection and shall be forwarded through the A/E, who will attach its written endorsement as to whether or not it concurs with the Contractor's statement that the Work will be ready for inspection and testing on the date given. The A/E's endorsement is a convenience to the Owner only and shall not relieve the Contractor of its responsibility in the matter, nor shall the A/E's endorsement be deemed to be evidence that the Work was substantially complete and ready for inspection and testing. In the event that the A/E does not concur with the Contractor's statement, the A/E shall inform the Contractor of the basis for the A/E's non-concurrence. The Contractor may then, at its sole option, (1) defer the inspection; or, (2) request the inspection be performed in accordance with Subparagraph 9.8.3.

### Add the following Clauses to Subparagraph 9.8.3:

- § 9.8.3.1 Inspection and testing shall take place at a time(s) mutually agreeable to the Contractor, Owner and the A/E.
- § 9.8.3.2 The inspection shall include a demonstration by the Contractor that all equipment, systems and operable components of the Work function properly and in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall furnish access for the inspection and testing as provided in this Contract. The inspection and testing shall determine whether Substantial Completion has been accomplished and shall result in the A/E's issuance of a written list of Unfinished Work and Defective Work, commonly referred to as a "punch list", each item of which must be finished and corrected prior to Final Completion.
- § 9.8.3.3 The A/E and its Consultants shall conduct all Substantial Completion inspections. The Owner may elect to have other persons of its choosing also participate in the inspections. Representatives of the State Fire Marshal's Office and other authorities having jurisdiction may be present, at their sole discretion, at the Substantial Completion inspection or otherwise inspect the completed Work and advise the Owner whether the Work meets their respective requirements.
- § 9.8.3.4 If the inspection discloses any item which is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and will prevent the Owner from occupying or utilizing the Work for its intended use, the Contractor shall complete or correct such item upon notification by the A/E. The Contractor shall then submit a request for a follow-up inspection by the A/E to determine Substantial Completion.
- § 9.8.3.5 The Contractor shall proceed promptly and diligently to complete and correct items on the list of Unfinished or Defective Work. Failure to include an item on such list does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 9.8.3.6 If more than one Substantial Completion inspection is required, the Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for all costs of reinspection or, at the Owner's option, the costs may be deducted from payments due to the Contractor.

### Delete the last sentence of Subparagraph 9.8.5 and add the following Clauses:

§ 9.8.5.1 Upon such acceptance of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof and upon application by the Contractor and certification by the A/E, the Owner shall make payment for such Work or portion thereof as provided in the Contract Documents. The balance payable shall include the retainage of five percent (5%) of the Contract Sum, less any retainage released under conditions of Subparagraph 9.6.2, plus an amount equal to the cost to complete or to correct, as determined by the A/E of the Uncompleted or Defective Work, plus the full amount of Liquidated Damages, if any. Retainage shall continue until Final Completion and Final Payment.

### § 9.10 FINAL COMPLETION AND FINAL PAYMENT

Add the following Clauses to Subparagraph 9.10.1:

- § 9.10.1.1 Final Completion shall be achieved no later than thirty (30) days after Substantial Completion unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents or modified by a Change Order. Failure of the Contractor to achieve Final Completion within the time allowed under this Subparagraph shall entitle to Owner to consider the Contractor in substantial breach of its obligations under this Contract.
- § 9.10.1.2 The Contractor shall notify the Owner, in writing on the Contractor' section of this "Certificate of Final Completion", of the date when the Work has reached or will reach Final Completion and will be ready for final inspection and testing. The notice shall be given at least ten (1 0) days in advance of said date and shall be forwarded through the A/E, who will attach its endorsement as to whether or not it concurs in the Contractor's statement that the Work will be ready for inspection and testing on the date stated. The A/E's endorsement is a convenience to the Owner only and shall not relieve the Contractor of its responsibility in the matter, nor shall the A/E's endorsement be deemed to be evidence that the Work was finally complete and ready for inspection and testing. In the event that the A/E does not concur with the Contractor's statement, the A/E shall inform the Contractor of the basis for the A/E's non-concurrence. The Contractor may then, at its sole option, (1) defer the inspection; or, (2) request the inspection be performed in accordance with this Subparagraph. The final inspection and testing shall be conducted in the same manner as the inspection for Substantial Completion, including, but not limited to, the requirements of Clauses 9.8.3.3, 9.8.3.4, 9.8.3.5 and 9.8.3.6 of this Contract.
- § 9.10.1.3 Representatives of the State Fire Marshal's Office and other authorities having jurisdiction may be present at the Final Completion inspection or otherwise inspect the completed Work and advise the Owner whether the Work meets their respective requirements for the Project.
- § 9.10.1.4 The Contractor shall then submit a request for a follow-up inspection to determine Final Completion. If more than one Final Completion inspection is required, the Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for all costs of re-inspection or, at the Owner's option, the costs may be deducted from payments otherwise due to the Contractor.
- § 9.10.1.5 Approval of Work at or as a result of any inspection required herein shall not release the Contractor or its surety from responsibility for complying with the Contract.

Add the following Clause to Subparagraph 9.10.4:

§ 9.10.4.4 faulty or defective Work appearing after the date of Substantial Completion.

In Subparagraph 9.10.5, after the word "...those..." insert the phrase "...specific claims in stated amounts that have been...".

Add the following Section 9.11 to Article 9:

§9.11 The Contractor and the Contractor's surety, if any, shall be liable for and shall pay the Owner the sums hereinafter stipulated as liquidated damages for each calendar day of delay after the date established for Substantial Completion in the Contract Documents until the Work is substantially complete: \*\*One Hundred Fifty Dollars (\$150.00).

## ARTICLE 10: PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

# § 10.3 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

In Subparagraph 10.3.1 after the word "...persons ...", insert the words "...or serious losses to real or personal property...".

Add the following Clause to Subparagraph 10.3. 1:

§ 10.3.1.1 The Owner and Contractor hereby agree that this Paragraph shall apply only to hazardous, toxic or radioactive materials or substances subject to the regulations of agencies having jurisdiction, such as, but not limited to, the NC Department of Environmental and Natural Resources (NCDENR), the U.S. Environmental Protection Owner (USEPA) and the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (USNRC).

Add the following Clauses to Subparagraph 10.3.2:

- § 10.3.2.1 Any adjustment in the Contract Sum, including reasonable overhead and profit, made pursuant to this Subparagraph shall be determined in accordance with Paragraph 7.5 of this Contract.
- § 10.3.2.2 The Work in the affected area shall be resumed immediately following the occurrence of any of the following events: (a) the Owner causes remedial work to be performed that results in the absence of materials or substances; or (b) the Owner and the Contractor, by written agreement, decide to resume performance of the Work; or (c) the Work may safely and lawfully proceed, as determined by an appropriate governmental authority or as evidenced by a written report to both the Owner and the Contractor, which is prepared by an environmental engineer reasonably satisfactory to both the Owner and the Contractor.
- § 10.3.2.3 For the purposes of this Contract, the term "rendered harmless" shall be interpreted to mean that measured levels of verified hazardous, toxic or radioactive materials or substances are less than the applicable standards established by authorities having jurisdiction. In no event, however, shall the Owner have any responsibility for any substance or material that is brought to the Project site by the Contractor, any Subcontractor, any material supplier, or any entity for whom any of them is responsible, unless such materials or substances were expressly required by the Contract Documents. The Contractor agrees not to use any fill or other materials to be incorporated into the Work that are hazardous, toxic, or radioactive, or made up of any items that are hazardous, toxic, or radioactive.

# § 10.4 EMERGENCIES

Add the following to Subparagraph 10.4.1: Written notice of the emergency, including an estimate of cost and probable effect of delay on the progress of the Work, must be given by the Contractor to the A/E as soon as possible, but in no case more than ten (10) days after the start of the emergency.

# ARTICLE 11: INSURANCE AND BONDS

#### § 11.1 CONTRACTOR'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

Change the second sentence of Subparagraph 11.1.2 to read:

Coverage shall be written on an occurrence basis and shall be maintained without interruption from date of commencement of the Work until date of final payment and termination of any coverage required to be maintained after final payment.

Add the following Clauses to Subparagraph 11.1.2:

- 11.1.2.1 Liability Insurance shall include all major divisions of coverage and be on a Commercial basis including the following:
  - (1) Premises Operations.
  - (2) Independent Contractor's Protective.
  - (3) Products and Completed Operations.
  - (4) Personal and Advertising Injury.
  - (5) Contractual, including specified provision for Contractor's obligations under Paragraph 3.1 8.
  - (6) Broad Form Property Damage including Completed Operations.
  - (7) Owned, Non-Owned and Hired Motor Vehicles.
- 11.1.2.2 The insurance required by Subparagraph 11.1.1 shall be written for not less than the following limits, or greater if required by law or other provisions of this Contract:
- (1) COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY:

(a)	General Aggregate (per project)	\$ 1,000,000
(b)	Products/Completed Operations	\$ 1,000,000
(c)	Personal and Advertising Injury	\$ 1,000,000
(d)	Each Occurrence	\$ 1,000,000
(e)	Fire Damage (Any one fire)	\$ 50,000
(f)	Medical Expense (Any one person)	\$ 5,000

- (2) BUSINESS AUTO LIABILITY (including All Owned, Non-Owned, and Hired Vehicles):
  - (a) Combined Single Limit \$1,000,000 OR
  - (b) Bodily Injury & Property Damage (each) \$ 750,000
- (3) WORKER'S COMPENSATION:

(a) State Statutory

(b) Employer's Liability \$100,000 Per Accident

\$500,000 Disease, Policy Limit \$100,000 Disease, Each

**Employee** 

Add the following Clause to Subparagraph 11.1.5:

§ 11.1.5.1 Certificates of Insurance shall be in the form of the latest edition of the ACORD 25S and shall be filed with the Owner prior to commencement of the Work. In addition to Certificates of Insurance, the Contractor shall supply a written endorsement to the Contractor's general liability insurance policy that names the Owner as an additional insured. The endorsement shall provide that the Contractor's liability insurance policy shall be primary, and that any liability insurance of the Owner shall be secondary and noncontributory.

Add the following Subparagraph 11.1.6:

§ 11.1.6 For informational purposes, the Contractor is advised that Worker's Compensation Insurance is required for all Owners and executive officers of entities incorporated in the State of North Carolina.

Add the following Subparagraph 11.1.7:

§ 11.1.7 The Aggregate Limits of Insurance required by Subparagraph 11.1.2 shall apply, in total, to this Contract only. This shall be indicated on the insurance certificate or an attached policy amendment.

- § 11.1.7.1 The insurance policies and Certificates of Insurance required by this Contract shall contain a provision that no material alteration, cancellation, nonrenewal, or expiration of the coverage contained in such policy or evidenced by such Certificates of Insurance shall have effect unless the Owner has been given at least thirty (30) days' prior written notice. The Contractor shall provide a minimum of thirty (30) days written notice to the Owner of any proposed reduction of coverage limits, including every coverage limit identified in Subparagraph 11.1.2, or any substitution of insurance carriers.
- § 11.1.7.2 In no event shall any failure of the Owner to receive certified copies or certificates of policies required under this Article or to demand receipt of such certified copies or certificates prior to the Contractor's commencing the Work be construed as a waiver by the Owner of the Contractor's obligations to obtain insurance pursuant to this Article 11. The obligation to procure and maintain any insurance required by this Article 11 is a separate responsibility of the Contractor and independent of the duty to furnish a certified copy or certificate of such insurance policies.

## § 11.3 PROPERTY INSURANCE

Delete Paragraph 11.3 and substitute the following:

# § 11.3 PROPERTY INSURANCE

- § 11.3.1 The Contractor shall purchase and maintain property insurance in the amount of the initial Contract Sum as well as subsequent modifications thereto for the entire Work at the site on a replacement cost basis. Such property insurance shall be maintained until final payment has been made as provided in Paragraph 9.10 or until no person or entity other than the Owner has an insurable interest in the property required by this Paragraph 11.4 to be covered, whichever is earlier. This insurance shall only cover the work owned by the Owner at the time of loss.
- § 11.3.2 Property Insurance shall be written using a 'Builders Risk Coverage Form' with the following attached forms and endorsements:
- § 11.3.2.1 Causes of Loss Special Form; (Risks of Direct Physical Loss unless the loss is excluded or limited by the Form)
- § 11.3.2.2 Causes of Loss Earthquake Form; and
- § 11.3.2.3 Flood Insurance.
- § 11.3.3 Covered Property is the Building Under Construction described in the Policy Declarations owned by the Owner at the time of loss and includes:
- § 11.3.3.1 Foundations;
- § 11.3.3.2 If intended to become a permanent part of the building or structure described in the Declarations, the following property located in or on the building or structure or within 100 feet of its premises:
  - (1) Fixtures, machinery and equipment used to service the building; and
  - (2) Building materials and supplies used for construction;
- § 11.3.3.3 If not covered by other insurance, temporary structures built or assembled on site, including cribbing, scaffolding and construction forms.

- § 11.3.4 Replacement of insured damaged work shall be covered by an appropriate Change Order. The Contractor shall pay Subcontractors their just shares of insurance proceeds received by the Contractor, and by appropriate agreements, written where legally required for validity, shall require Subcontractors to make payments to their Subsubcontractors in similar manner.
- § 11.3.5 The Owner and the Contractor shall take reasonable steps to obtain consent of the insurance company or companies and shall, without mutual written consent, take no action with respect to partial occupancy or use that would cause cancellation, lapse or reduction of insurance.
- § 11.3.6 The Contractor shall provide adequate insurance to protect the interests of the Contractor, Subcontractors, and Sub-subcontractors in the work.
- § 11.3.7 The Contractor shall be responsible for the deductible. The policy shall be written with a deductible of \$250 for each occurrence.

# § 11.4 PERFORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND

Delete Subparagraph 11.5.1 and substitute the following:

- § 11.4.1 The Contractor shall furnish bonds covering faithful performance of the Contract and payment of obligations arising thereunder. Bonds may be obtained through the Contractor's usual source and the cost thereof shall be included in the Contract Sum. The amount of each bond shall be equal to 100 percent (100%) of the Contract Sum.
- § 11.4.1.1 The Surety shall have, at a minimum, a "Best Rating" of "A" as stated in the most current publication of "Best's Key Rating Guide, Property-Casualty". In addition, the Surety shall have a minimum "Best Financial Strength Category" of "Class V", and in no case less than five (5) times the contract amount.
- § 11.4.1.2 The Performance Bond and the Payment Bond shall written on standard forms of the Bonding Company, "Labor and Material Payment Bond", and both shall be made payable to the Owner.
- § 11.4.1.3 The Contractor shall deliver the required bonds to the Owner not later than three (3) days following the date the Agreement is entered into, or if the Work is to be commenced prior thereto in response to a letter of intent, the Contractor shall, prior to the commencement of the Work, submit evidence satisfactory to the Owner that such bonds will be furnished.
- § 11.4.1.4 The Contractor shall require the attorney-in-fact who executes the required bonds on behalf of the surety to affix thereto a certified and current copy of the power of attorney.
- § 11.4.1.5 The Performance and Labor and Material Payment Bonds shall:
  - (1) be issued by a surety company licensed to do business in North Carolina; and,
  - (2) be accompanied by a current power of attorney and certified by the attorney-infact who executes the bond on the behalf of the surety company; and,
  - (3) remain in effect for a period not less than one (1) year following the date of Substantial Completion or the time required to resolve any items of incomplete Work and the payment of any disputed amounts, whichever time period is longer; and,
  - (4) display the Surety's Bond Number. A rider including the following provisions

shall be attached to each Bond stating that:

- (a) The Surety hereby agrees that it consents to and waives notice of any addition, alteration, omission, change, or other modification of the Contract Documents. Any addition, alteration, change, extension of time, or other modification of the Contract Documents, or a forbearance on the part of either the Owner or the Contractor to the other, shall not release the Surety of its obligations hereunder, and notice to the Surety of such matters is hereby waived.
- (b) The Surety agrees that it is obligated under the bonds to any successor, grantee, or assignee of the Owner.
- (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, any bonds required by this Contract shall meet the requirements of the NC Code of Laws, as amended.

# Add Subparagraph 11.4.3 as follows:

§ 11.4.3 The Contractor shall furnish the required bonds to the Owner before execution of the Contract.

# Add Subparagraph 11.4.4 as follows:

- § 11.4.4 The Contractor shall keep the Surety informed of the progress of the Work, and, where necessary, obtain the Surety's consent to, or waiver of:
- § 11.4.4.1 notices of changes in the Work;
- § 11.4.4.2 requests for reduction or release of retention;
- § 11.4.4.3 requests for final payment; and
- § 11.4.4.4 any other item required by the Surety.

The Owner may, in the Owner's sole discretion, inform the Surety of the progress of the Work and obtain consents as necessary to protect the Owner's rights, interest, privileges, and benefits under and pursuant to any bond issued in connection with the Work.

# ARTICLE 12: UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK

# § 12.1 UNCOVERING OF WORK

Delete Subparagraph 12.1.1 and insert the following:

§ 12.1.1 If a portion of the Work is covered contrary to the requirements specifically expressed in the Contract Documents, including. inspections of work-in-progress required by all authorities having jurisdiction over the Project, then the portion of Work so covered shall, upon demand of the A/E or the authority having jurisdiction, be uncovered for observation and be replaced at the Contractor's expense without change in the Contract Time.

#### § 12.2 CORRECTION OF WORK

Add the following to Clause 12.2.1.1: If, prior to the date of Substantial Completion, the Contractor, a Subcontractor, or anyone for whom either is responsible, uses or damages any portion of the Work, including, without limitation, mechanical, electrical, plumbing, and other building systems, machinery, equipment, or other mechanical device, the Contractor shall cause such item to be restored to "like new" condition at no expense to the Owner.

At the beginning of Clause 12.2.2.1 insert the title "CONTRACTOR'S WARRANTY PERIOD."

In the third sentence of Clause 12.2.2.1, delete the phrase "...and to make a claim for breach of warranty...".

At the end of Clause 12.2.2.3, add the phrase "...unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents."

Add the following Section 12.2.2.4 to Section 12.2.2:

§12.2.2.4 Upon request by the Owner and prior to the expiration of one year from the date of Substantial Completion, the Architect will conduct and the Contractor shall attend a meeting with the Owner to review the facility operations and performance.

### ARTICLE 13: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

# § 13.1 GOVERNING LAW

Delete Subparagraph 13.1.1 and substitute the following:

§ 13.1.1 The Contract shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of North Carolina, and any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or relating to the Contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of North Carolina.

# § 13.3 WRITTEN NOTICE

Delete Subparagraph 13.3.1 and substitute the following:

- § 13.3.1 All notices contemplated by the Contract Documents shall be in writing and shall be deemed duly given:
- § 13.3.1.1 upon actual delivery to the person identified in the A101, if delivery by hand; or,
- § 13.3.1.2 upon receipt by the transmitting party of confirmation or reply, if delivery is by facsimile, telex or telegram; or,
- § 13.3.1.3 upon receipt by the person identified in the A101, if delivery is by deposit into the United States mail, certified mail, return receipt requested.

Add Subparagraph 13.3.2 as follows:

§ 13.3.2 Each such notice shall be sent to the respective party at the address provided in the A101, or to any other address as the respective party may designate by notice delivered pursuant hereto.

#### § 13.4 RIGHTS AND REMEDIES

Add Subparagraph 13.4.3 as follows:

§ 13.4.3 Termination of the Contract by either party for any reason shall not relieve the parties of any obligation theretofore accorded under this Contract. Notwithstanding Subparagraph 9.10.4, and without limiting the foregoing sentence, the following provisions (as amended) of the Contract Documents shall survive termination for whatever cause, expiration or completion:

- 1.6 Ownership and Use of Drawings, Specifications and Other Instruments of Service;
- 3.5 Warranty
- 3.17 Royalties, Patents and Copyrights
- 3.18 Indemnification
- 3.10 Waiver of Listed Damages
- 3.11 Waiver of Claims Against the A/E
- 4.5 Dispute Resolution
- 7.5.5 Cost or Pricing Data
- 11.1 Contractor's Liability Insurance
- 11.5 Performance and Payment Bond
- 12.2 Correction of Work
- 13.1 Governing Law
- 13.4 Rights and Remedies
- 13.8 Y2K Compliance
- 13.12 Retention and Audit of Contractor's Records

### § 13.5 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS

Add the following to Subparagraph 13.5.5: The Contractor shall give the A/E timely notice in advance of tests, inspections or approvals.

Add the following Paragraph 13.8:

## § 13.8 DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE

The Contractor certifies to the Owner that Contractor will provide a Drug-Free Workplace, as required by Article 5 of Chapter 90 of the NC General Statutes.

Add the following Paragraph 13.9:

## § 13.9 BANKRUPTCY

In the event the Contractor enters into proceedings relating to bankruptcy, whether voluntary or involuntary, the Contractor agrees to furnish written notification of the bankruptcy to the Owner. This notification shall be furnished within five (5) days of the initiation of the proceedings relating to the bankruptcy filing. This notification shall include the date on which the bankruptcy petition was filed, the identity of the court in which the bankruptcy petition was filed, and a listing of all State contracts against which final payment has not been made. This obligation remains in effect until final payment under this Contract.

Add the following Paragraph 3.10:

# § 13.10 RETENTION AND AUDIT OF CONTRACTOR'S RECORDS

The Owner shall be entitled, at reasonable times and places, to audit the books and records of both the Contractor and any subcontractor who has submitted cost or pricing data pursuant to this Contract, to the extent that such books and records relate to such cost or pricing data. If any cost or pricing data is required for this Contract or any Modification, the Contractor and any subcontractor shall maintain such books and records that relate to such cost or pricing data for three (3) years from the date of final payment under the Contract, unless a shorter period is otherwise authorized in writing by the Owner; provided, however, that such records shall be retained for additional periods of time beyond this three-year period upon request of the Chief Procurement Officer. If this Contract or any Modification (other than a firm fixed price contract) is negotiated, the Owner shall be entitled to audit the books and records of the Contractor and any subcontractor to the extent that such books and records relate to the performance of the Contract or any Modification. Such books and records shall be maintained by the Contractor for a period of three years from the date of final payment under the prime contract and by any subcontractor for a period of three years from the date of final payment under the subcontract, unless a shorter

period is otherwise authorized in writing by the Owner.

Add the following Subparagraph 13.11:

## § 13.11 UNIT PRICE WORK

- § 13.11.1 Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, the initial Contract Sum will be deemed to include an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as identified in the Contract. The estimated quantity for each item of Work represents the Owner's best estimate of the amount of each item to be required of the Contractor, but the amounts are not guaranteed, and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Sum. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by the Contractor will be made by the A/E as described below.
- § 13.11.2 Subject to an adjustment pursuant to Subparagraph 4.3.9, each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by the Contractor to be adequate to cover the Contractor's total costs, including overhead and profit, for each separately identified item.
- § 13.11.3 The A/E will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by the Contractor. The A/E will review with the Contractor its preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision or issuing a recommendation on the Contractor's Applications for Payment. The A/E's written decisions or recommendations will be final and binding on the Owner and the Contractor, except as modified by the A/E to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data, and subject to Paragraph 4.4. For purposes of Paragraph 4.4, the A/E's written decisions or recommendations shall serve as the A/E's initial decision.

Add the following Subparagraph 13.12:

§ 13.12 PROCUREMENT OF MATERIALS BY OWNER.

The Contractor accepts assignment of, and liability for, all purchase orders and other agreements for procurement of materials and equipment that are identified as part of the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall be responsible for such pre-purchased items, if any, as if the Contractor were the original purchaser. The Contract Sum includes, without limitation, all costs and expenses in connection with delivery, storage, insurance, installation, and testing of items covered in any assigned purchase orders or agreements. All warranty and correction of the Work obligations under the Contract Documents shall also apply to any pre-purchased items, unless the Contract Documents specifically provide otherwise.

# ARTICLE 14: TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT

## § 14.1 TERMINATION BY THE CONTRACTOR

In Subparagraph 14.1, change "...30..." to "...sixty (60)".

Delete Clauses 14.1.1.3 and 14.1.1.4.

In Subparagraph 14.1.3, delete all words after "...Work executed..." and add "...Any adjustment to the Contract Sum made pursuant to this Subparagraph shall be made in accordance with the requirements of Paragraph 7.5."

# § 14.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CAUSE

Delete Subparagraph 14.2.1 and substitute the following:

- § 14.2.1 The Owner may terminate the Contract, or any separable part of it, if the Contractor:
- § 14.2.1.1 fails to complete the Work within the time specified in the Contract Documents, including any authorized adjustments; or,
- § 14.2.1.2 fails to prosecute the Work, or any separable part of the Work, with the diligence, resources and skill that will ensure its completion within the time specified in the Contract Documents, including any authorized adjustments; or,
- § 14.2.1.3 fails to make payment to Subcontractors for materials or labor in accordance with NCGS 22C, as amended, and the respective agreements between the Contractor and the Subcontractors; or,
- § 14.2.1.4 persistently disregards laws, ordinances, or rules, regulations or orders of a public authority having jurisdiction; or,
- § 14.2.1.5 fails to proceed as required by Subparagraph 4.3.3 pending final resolution of a Claim; or,
- § 14.2.1.6 fails to comply with any of the other material provisions of this Contract.

Delete Subparagraph 14.2.2, but not the subordinate Clauses and substitute the following:

§ 14.2.2 The Owner's right to terminate this Contract under Subparagraph 14.2.1 may be exercised if the Contractor does not cure such failure within seven (7) days (or more if authorized in writing by the Owner) after receipt of the notice from the Owner specifying the general nature of the failure. The Owner shall notify the Contractor's surety within a reasonable time. When terminating pursuant to Paragraph 14.2, the Owner may, without prejudice to any other rights or remedies of the Owner, and subject to any prior rights of the surety:

Insert "...including Liquidated Damages, if any,..." after the phrase "...other damages..." in the first sentence of Subparagraph 14.2.4.

## § 14.3 SUSPENSION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

Insert the following to Subparagraph 14.3.2 after the second sentence: Any adjustment to the Contract Sum made pursuant to this Subparagraph shall be made in accordance with the requirements of Paragraph 7.5.

## § 14.4 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

Delete Subparagraph 14.4.1 and substitute the following:

- § 14.4.1 The Owner may, at any time, terminate the Contract, or the Contract Work, in whole or in part, for the Owner's convenience and without cause.
- § 14.4.1.1 Upon written consent of the Contractor, the Owner may reinstate the terminated portion of this Contract or Contract Work in whole or in part by amending the notice of termination if it has been determined that

- § 14.4.1.2 circumstances clearly indicate a requirement for the terminated work; and,
- § 14.4.1.3 reinstatement of the terminated work is advantageous to the Owner.

Add the following Clause to Subparagraph 14.4.2:

§ 14.4.2.4 complete the performance of the Work not terminated, if any.

In Subparagraph 14.4.3 delete the phrase "...,along with reasonable overhead and profit on the Work overhead.", and substitute "Any adjustment to the Contract Sum made pursuant to this Subparagraph shall be made in accordance with the requirements of Paragraph 7.5.

# **END OF DOCUMENT**

Name of County This will certify that the above-listed amounts include only Sales or Use Taxes paid on purchases of tangible personal property for use in performing the contract for construction of the above-mentioned project which have become annexed to, or have become a part of the building or structure. to Which Tax Paid Revised 3/24/03 Date: Application/Invoice #: Invoice Total SIGNED BY: CONTRACTOR: Total Tax County Tax 4.25% State Tax Before Tax Amount of personnaly appeared before me this day and acknowledged the due execution of the foregoing instrument. Invoice County, North Carolina, do hereby certify that (OFFICIAL SEAL) Materials Purchased 20 20 Vendor's Name day of , a Notary Public for NOTARY PUBLIC Witness my hand and official seal, this County My Commission Expires: Project Name: Contractor's Name: subcontractor's Name: Invoice Date CERTIFICATION TOTALS North Carolina Number Invoice

of

Page

STATE AND COUNTY SALES/USE TAX STATEMENT AND CERTIFICATION

# REFERENCE IS MADE TO AIA DOCUMENTS AND ARE HEREBY MADE A PART OF THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS:

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS (AIA DOCUMENT A701-1997)

STANDARD FORM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR

(AIA DOCUMENT A101-2017)

GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT FOR CONSTRUCTION

(AIA DOCUMENT A201-2017)

BID BOND (AIA DOCUMENT A301-2010)

APPLICATION AND CERTIFICATE FOR PAYMENT (AIA DOCUMENT G702/703)
CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION (AIA DOCUMENT G704)

CONTRACTORS AFFIDAVIT OF PAYMENTS AND DEBTS AND CLAIMS

(AIA DOCUMENT G706)

CONTRACTOR'S AFFIDAVIT OF RELEASE OF LIENS (AIA DOCUMENT G706Å)
CONSENT OF SURETY COMPANY TO FINAL PAYMENT (AIA DOCUMENT G707)

CHANGE ORDER (AIA DOCUMENT G701)

#### **DOCUMENTS MAY BE VIEWED AT:**

MARK LUSK ARCHITECTURE PLLC 128 WOODBURN DRIVE SWANNANOA, NC 28778

#### **SECTION 011000 - SUMMARY**

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

## 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

# 1.2 SUMMARY

# Section includes:

Project information.
Work covered by Contract Documents.
Work by Owner.
Purchase contracts.
Access to site.
Work restrictions.
Specification and drawing conventions.

#### 1.3 PROJECT INFORMATION

Project Identification: RMS & FRMS GYMS, WHHS BLDG Y & HCPS C.O. ROOF REPLACEMENTS

Project Location: Henderson County, North Carolina.

Owner: Henderson County School District, 414 Fourth Avenue West, Hendersonville NC 28739.

Owner's Representative: Martin Ballard, Facilities Director

Architect: Mark Lusk Architecture, PLLC; 128 Woodburn Drive, Swannanoa, NC 28778.

# 1.4 WORK COVERED BY CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The Work of the Project is defined by the Contract Documents and consists of the following:

Replace one of the existing walk-in freezers at the Henderson County Public Schools Maintenance Facility Warehouse

# 1.5 TYPE OF CONTRACT

Project will be constructed under a single prime contract

# 1.6 WORK BY OWNER

General: Cooperate fully with Owner so work may be carried out smoothly, without interfering with or

delaying work under this Contract.

#### 1.7 OWNER-FURNISHED PRODUCTS

- A. Owner will furnish products indicated. The work includes receiving, unloading, handling, storing, protecting, and installing Owner-furnished products.
- B. Owner-Furnished Products:

None

## 1.8 ACCESS TO SITE

- General: Contractor shall have limited use of Project site for construction operations as indicated on Drawings by the Contract limits and as indicated by requirements of this Section.
- Use of Site: Limit use of Project site to areas within the Contract limits indicated. Do not disturb portions of Project site beyond areas in which the Work is indicated.
  - Driveways, Walkways and Entrances: Keep driveways and entrances serving premises clear and available to Owner, Owner's employees, and emergency vehicles at all times. Do not use these areas for parking or storage of materials.
    - Schedule deliveries to minimize use of driveways and entrances by construction operations.
    - Schedule deliveries to minimize space and time requirements for storage of materials and equipment on-site.
- Condition of Existing Building: Maintain portions of existing building affected by construction operations in a weather-tight condition throughout construction period. Repair damage caused by construction operations.

## 1.9 COORDINATION WITH OCCUPANTS

Partial Owner Occupancy: Owner will occupy the premises during entire construction period, with the exception of areas under construction. Cooperate with Owner during construction operations to minimize conflicts and facilitate Owner usage. Perform the Work so as not to interfere with Owner's operations. Maintain existing exits unless otherwise indicated.

Maintain access to existing walkways, corridors, and other adjacent occupied or used facilities. Do not close or obstruct walkways, corridors, or other occupied or used facilities without written permission from Owner and authorities having jurisdiction.

Provide not less than 72 hours' notice to Owner of activities that will affect Owner's operations.

# 1.10 WORK RESTRICTIONS

Work Restrictions, General: Comply with restrictions on construction operations.

Comply with limitations on use of public streets and other requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.

- Existing Utility Interruptions: Do not interrupt utilities serving facilities occupied by Owner or others unless permitted under the following conditions and then only after providing temporary utility services according to requirements indicated:
- Controlled Substances: Use of tobacco products and other controlled substances within the existing building and on the Project site is not permitted.

## 1.11 SPECIFICATION AND DRAWING CONVENTIONS

- Specification Content: The Specifications use certain conventions for the style of language and the intended meaning of certain terms, words, and phrases when used in particular situations.

  These conventions are as follows:
  - Imperative mood and streamlined language are generally used in the Specifications. The words "shall," "shall be," or "shall comply with," depending on the context, are implied where a colon (:) is used within a sentence or phrase.
  - Specification requirements are to be performed by Contractor unless specifically stated otherwise.
- Division 01 General Requirements: Requirements of Sections in Division 01 apply to the Work of all Sections in the Specifications.
- Drawing Coordination: Requirements for materials and products identified on the Drawings are described in detail in the Specifications. One or more of the following are used on the Drawings to identify materials and products:
  - Terminology: Materials and products are identified by the typical generic terms used in the individual Specifications Sections.
  - Abbreviations: Materials and products are identified by abbreviations published as part of the U.S. National CAD Standard and scheduled on Drawings.
  - Keynoting: Materials and products are identified by reference keynotes referencing Specification Section numbers found in this Project Manual.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not Used)

#### **SECTION 012600 - CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROCEDURES**

PART 1 - GENERAL

## 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

## 1.2 SUMMARY

Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for handling and processing Contract modifications.

#### 1.3 MINOR CHANGES IN THE WORK

Architect will issue supplemental instructions authorizing minor changes in the Work, not involving adjustment to the Contract Sum or the Contract Time, on AIA Document G710, "Architect's Supplemental Instructions."

## 1.4 PROPOSAL REQUESTS

Owner-Initiated Proposal Requests: Architect will issue a detailed description of proposed changes in the Work that may require adjustment to the Contract Sum or the Contract Time. If necessary, the description will include supplemental or revised Drawings and Specifications.

Proposal Requests issued by Architect are not instructions either to stop work in progress or to execute the proposed change.

Within time specified in Proposal Request after receipt of Proposal Request, submit a quotation estimating cost adjustments to the Contract Sum and the Contract Time necessary to execute the change.

Include a list of quantities of products required or eliminated and unit costs, with total amount of purchases and credits to be made. If requested, furnish survey data to substantiate quantities.

Indicate applicable taxes, delivery charges, equipment rental, and amounts of trade discounts.

Include costs of labor and supervision directly attributable to the change.

Include an updated Contractor's construction schedule that indicates the effect of the change, including, but not limited to, changes in activity duration, start and finish times, and activity relationship. Use available total float before requesting an extension of the Contract Time.

Quotation Form: Use forms acceptable to Architect.

Contractor-Initiated Proposals: If latent or changed conditions require modifications to the Contract, Contractor may initiate a claim by submitting a request for a change to Architect.

Include a statement outlining reasons for the change and the effect of the change on the Work.

Provide a complete description of the proposed change. Indicate the effect of the

proposed change on the Contract Sum and the Contract Time.

Include a list of quantities of products required or eliminated and unit costs, with total amount of purchases and credits to be made. If requested, furnish survey data to substantiate quantities.

Indicate applicable taxes, delivery charges, equipment rental, and amounts of trade discounts. Include costs of labor and supervision directly attributable to the change.

Include an updated Contractor's construction schedule that indicates the effect of the change, including, but not limited to, changes in activity duration, start and finish times, and activity relationship. Use available total float before requesting an extension of the Contract Time.

Comply with requirements in Division 01 Section "Substitution Procedures" if the proposed change requires substitution of one product or system for product or system specified. Proposal Request Form: Use form acceptable to Architect.

#### 1.5 CHANGE ORDER PROCEDURES

On Owner's approval of a Proposal Request, Architect will issue a Change Order for signatures of Owner and Contractor on AIA Document G701.

## 1.6 CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVE

Change Directive: Architect may issue a Change Directive on AIA Document G714. Change Directive instructs Contractor to proceed with a change in the Work, for subsequent inclusion in a Change Order.

Change Directive contains a complete description of change in the Work. It also designates method to be followed to determine change in the Contract Sum or the Contract Time.

Documentation: Maintain detailed records on a time and material basis of work required by the Change Directive.

After completion of change, submit an itemized account and supporting data necessary to substantiate cost and time adjustments to the Contract.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not Used)

#### **SECTION 012900 - PAYMENT PROCEDURES**

PART 1 - GENERAL

## 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

## 1.2 SUMMARY

This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements necessary to prepare and process Applications for Payment.

#### **DEFINITIONS**

Schedule of Values: A statement furnished by Contractor allocating portions of the Contract Sum to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.

#### 1.3 SCHEDULE OF VALUES

Coordination: Coordinate preparation of the schedule of values with preparation of Contractor's construction schedule.

Correlate line items in the schedule of values with other required administrative forms and schedules, including the following:

Application for Payment forms with continuation sheets.

Submittal schedule.

Items required to be indicated as separate activities in Contractor's construction schedule.

Submit the schedule of values to Architect at earliest possible date but no later than seven days before the date scheduled for submittal of initial Applications for Payment.

Arrange schedule of values consistent with format of AIA Document G703.

Provide a breakdown of the Contract Sum in enough detail to facilitate continued evaluation of Applications for Payment and progress reports. Coordinate with the Project Manual table of contents. Provide multiple line items for principal subcontract amounts in excess of five percent of Contract Sum.

Include separate line items under Contractor and principal subcontracts for project closeout requirements in an amount totaling five percent of the Contract Sum and subcontract amount.

Round amounts to nearest whole dollar; total shall equal the Contract Sum.

Provide a separate line item in the schedule of values for each part of the Work where

Applications for Payment may include materials or equipment purchased or fabricated and stored, but not yet installed.

- Differentiate between items stored on-site and items stored off-site. If required, include evidence of insurance.
- Provide separate line items in the schedule of values for initial cost of materials, for each subsequent stage of completion, and for total installed value of that part of the Work.
- Each item in the schedule of values and Applications for Payment shall be complete. Include total cost and proportionate share of general overhead and profit for each item.
  - Temporary facilities and other major cost items that are not direct cost of actual work-inplace may be shown either as separate line items in the schedule of values or distributed as general overhead expense, at Contractor's option.
- Schedule Updating: Update and resubmit the schedule of values before the next Applications for Payment when Change Orders or Construction Change Directives result in a change in the Contract Sum.

# 1.4 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

- Initial Application for Payment, Application for Payment at time of Substantial Completion, and final Application for Payment involve additional requirements.
- Payment Application Times: The date for each progress payment is indicated in the Agreement between Owner and Contractor. The period of construction work covered by each Application for Payment is the period indicated in the Agreement.
- Application for Payment Forms: Use AIA Document G702 and AIA Document G703 as form for Applications for Payment.
- Tax Statement: Payment applications shall be submitted with the State and County Sales/Use Tax Statement Form. Refer to Division 0 for this form.
- Application Preparation: Complete every entry on form. Notarize and execute by a person authorized to sign legal documents on behalf of Contractor. Architect will return incomplete applications without action.
  - Entries shall match data on the schedule of values and Contractor's construction schedule. Use updated schedules if revisions were made.
  - Include amounts for work completed following previous Application for Payment, whether or not payment has been received. Include only amounts for work completed at time of Application for Payment.
  - Include amounts of Change Orders and Construction Change Directives issued before last day of construction period covered by application.
  - Indicate separate amounts for work being carried out under Owner-requested project acceleration.
- Stored Materials: Include in Application for Payment amounts applied for materials or equipment purchased or fabricated and stored, but not yet installed. Differentiate between items stored on-site and items stored off-site.
  - Provide certificate of insurance, evidence of transfer of title to Owner, and consent of surety to payment, for stored materials.
  - Provide supporting documentation that verifies amount requested, such as paid invoices. Match amount requested with amounts indicated on documentation; do not include overhead and profit on stored materials.

Provide summary documentation for stored materials indicating the following:

Materials previously stored and included in previous Applications for Payment. Work completed for this Application utilizing previously stored materials. Additional materials stored with this Application.

Total materials remaining stored, including materials with this Application.

Transmittal: Submit three signed and notarized original copies of each Application for Payment to Architect by a method ensuring receipt within 24 hours. One copy shall include waivers of lien and similar attachments if required.

Transmit each copy with a transmittal form listing attachments and recording appropriate information about application.

Application for Payment at Substantial Completion: After issuing the Certificate of Substantial Completion, submit an Application for Payment showing 100 percent completion for portion of the Work claimed as substantially complete.

Include documentation supporting claim that the Work is substantially complete and a statement showing an accounting of changes to the Contract Sum.

This application shall reflect Certificates of Partial Substantial Completion issued previously for Owner occupancy of designated portions of the Work.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not Used)

# **SECTION 015000 - TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS**

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

# 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

## 1.2 SUMMARY

Section includes requirements for temporary utilities, support facilities, and security and protection facilities.

#### 1.3 USE CHARGES

Water and Sewer Service from Existing System: Water from Owner's existing water system is available for use without metering and without payment of use charges. Provide connections and extensions of services as required for construction operations.

Electric Power Service from Existing System: Electric power from Owner's existing system is available for use without metering and without payment of use charges. Provide connections and extensions of services as required for construction operations.

# 1.4 PROJECT CONDITIONS

Temporary Use of Permanent Facilities: Engage installer of each permanent service to assume responsibility for operation, maintenance, and protection of each permanent service during its use as a construction facility before Owner's acceptance, regardless of previously assigned responsibilities.

## PART 2 - PRODUCTS

# **EQUIPMENT**

Fire Extinguishers: Portable, UL rated; with class and extinguishing agent as required by locations and classes of fire exposures.

# **EXECUTION**

#### 2.1 TEMPORARY UTILITY INSTALLATION

Water Service: Connect to Owner's existing water service facilities. Clean and maintain water service facilities in a condition acceptable to Owner. At Substantial Completion, restore these facilities to condition existing before initial use.

Sanitary Facilities: Provide temporary toilets, wash facilities, and drinking water for use of construction personnel. Comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction for type, number, location, operation, and maintenance of fixtures and facilities.

Electric Power Service: Connect to Owner's existing electric power service. Maintain equipment in a condition acceptable to Owner.

## 2.2 SUPPORT FACILITIES INSTALLATION

Parking: Use designated areas of Owner's existing parking areas for construction personnel.

Waste Disposal Facilities: Provide waste-collection containers in sizes adequate to handle waste from construction operations. Comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction. Comply with Division 01 Section "Execution" for progress cleaning requirements.

Lifts and Hoists: Provide facilities necessary for hoisting materials and personnel.

Truck cranes and similar devices used for hoisting materials are considered "tools and equipment" and not temporary facilities.

## 2.3 SECURITY AND PROTECTION FACILITIES INSTALLATION

Environmental Protection: Provide protection, operate temporary facilities, and conduct construction as required to comply with environmental regulations and that minimize possible air, waterway, and subsoil contamination or pollution or other undesirable effects.

Tree and Plant Protection: Install temporary fencing located as indicated or outside the drip line of trees to protect vegetation from damage from construction operations. Protect tree root systems from damage, flooding, and erosion.

Temporary Fire Protection: Install and maintain temporary fire-protection facilities of types needed to protect against reasonably predictable and controllable fire losses. Comply with NFPA 241.

Prohibit smoking in construction areas.

Supervise welding operations, combustion-type temporary heating units, and similar sources of fire ignition according to requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.

Develop and supervise an overall fire-prevention and -protection program for personnel at Project site. Review needs with local fire department and establish procedures to be followed. Instruct personnel in methods and procedures. Post warnings and information.

## 2.4 MOISTURE AND MOLD CONTROL

Contractor's Moisture-Protection Plan: Avoid trapping water in finished work. Document visible signs of mold that may appear during construction.

Exposed Construction Phase: Before installation of weather barriers, when materials are subject to wetting and exposure and to airborne mold spores, protect as follows:

Protect porous materials from water damage.

Protect stored and installed material from flowing or standing water.

Keep porous and organic materials from coming into prolonged contact with concrete.

Remove standing water from decks.

Keep deck openings covered or dammed.

# SECTION 017419 - CONSTRUCTION WASTE MANAGEMENT AND DISPOSAL

PART 1 - GENERAL

## 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

# 1.2 SUMMARY

Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for the following: Disposing of nonhazardous waste.

#### 1.3 DEFINITIONS

Construction Waste: Building and site improvement materials and other solid waste resulting from construction, remodeling, renovation, or repair operations. Construction waste includes packaging.

Demolition Waste: Building and site improvement materials resulting from demolition or selective demolition operations.

Disposal: Removal off-site of demolition and construction waste and subsequent sale, recycling, reuse, or deposit in landfill or incinerator acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction.

# 1.4 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS None

# 1.5 QUALITY ASSURANCE

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 PLAN IMPLEMENTATION

General: Implement approved waste management plan. Provide handling, containers, storage, signage, transportation, and other items as required to implement waste management plan during the entire duration of the Contract.

Comply with Division 01 Section "Temporary Facilities and Controls" for operation, termination, and removal requirements.

Site Access and Temporary Controls: Conduct waste management operations to ensure minimum interference with roads, streets, walks, walkways, and other adjacent occupied and used facilities.

## 3.2 DISPOSAL OF WASTE

General: Except for items or materials to be salvaged, recycled, or otherwise reused, remove waste materials from Project site and legally dispose of them in a landfill or incinerator acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction.

Except as otherwise specified, do not allow waste materials that are to be disposed of accumulate on-site.

Remove and transport debris in a manner that will prevent spillage on adjacent surfaces and areas.

Burning: Do not burn waste materials.

Disposal: Transport waste materials and dispose of at designated spoil areas on Owner's property.

Disposal: Transport waste materials off Owner's property and legally dispose of them.

#### **SECTION 017700 - CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES**

÷

## PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

## 1.2 SUMMARY

Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for contract closeout, including, but not limited to, the following:

Substantial Completion procedures. Final completion procedures. Warranties. Final cleaning.

#### Related Sections:

Divisions 02 through 49 Sections for specific closeout and special cleaning requirements for the Work in those Sections.

# 1.3 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Preliminary Procedures: Before requesting inspection for determining date of Substantial Completion, complete the following. List items below that are incomplete with request.

Inspection: Submit a written request for inspection for Substantial Completion. On receipt of request, Architect will either proceed with inspection or notify Contractor of unfulfilled requirements. Architect will prepare the Certificate of Substantial Completion after inspection or will notify Contractor of items, either on Contractor's list or additional items identified by Architect, that must be completed or corrected before certificate will be issued.

Reinspection: Request reinspection when the Work identified in previous inspections as incomplete is completed or corrected.

Results of completed inspection will form the basis of requirements for final completion.

# 1.4 FINAL COMPLETION

Inspection: Submit a written request for final inspection for acceptance. On receipt of request,
Architect will either proceed with inspection or notify Contractor of unfulfilled requirements.
Architect will prepare a final Certificate for Payment after inspection or will notify Contractor of
construction that must be completed or corrected before certificate will be issued.

Reinspection: Request reinspection when the Work identified in previous inspections as

incomplete is completed or corrected.

# 1.5 LIST OF INCOMPLETE ITEMS (PUNCH LIST)

Organization of List: Include name and identification of each space and area affected by construction operations for incomplete items and items needing correction including, if necessary, areas disturbed by Contractor that are outside the limits of construction.

#### 1.6 WARRANTIES

Submittal Time: Submit written warranties on request of Architect for designated portions of the Work where commencement of warranties other than date of Substantial Completion is indicated.

Organize warranty documents into an orderly sequence based on the table of contents of the Project Manual.

Bind warranties and bonds in heavy-duty, three-ring, vinyl-covered, loose-leaf binders, thickness as necessary to accommodate contents, and sized to receive 8-1/2-by-11-inch paper.

Provide heavy paper dividers with plastic-covered tabs for each separate warranty. Mark tab to identify the product or installation. Provide a typed description of the product or installation, including the name of the product and the name, address, and telephone number of Installer.

Identify each binder on the front and spine with the typed or printed title "WARRANTIES," Project name, and name of Contractor.

Scan warranties and bonds and assemble complete warranty and bond submittal package into a single indexed electronic PDF file with links enabling navigation to each item. Provide table of contents at beginning of document.

Provide additional copies of each warranty to include in operation and maintenance manuals.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS

# 2.1 MATERIALS

Cleaning Agents: Use cleaning materials and agents recommended by manufacturer or fabricator of the surface to be cleaned. Do not use cleaning agents that are potentially hazardous to health or property or that might damage finished surfaces.

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

## 3.1 FINAL CLEANING

General: Perform final cleaning. Conduct cleaning and waste-removal operations to comply with local laws and ordinances and Federal and local environmental and antipollution regulations.

Cleaning: Employ experienced workers or professional cleaners for final cleaning. Clean each

surface or unit to condition expected in an average commercial building cleaning and maintenance program. Comply with manufacturer's written instructions.

Construction Waste Disposal: Comply with waste disposal requirements in Division 01 Section "Temporary Facilities and Controls." and Division 01 Section "Construction Waste Management and Disposal."

### **SECTION 017839 - PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS**

### PART 1 - GENERALRELATED DOCUMENTS

Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for project record documents, including the following:

Record Drawings.

Record Specifications.

Record Product Data.

Miscellaneous record submittals.

### Related Sections:

Divisions 02 through 49 Sections for specific requirements for project record documents of the Work in those Sections.

# 1.2 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

Record Drawings: Comply with the following:

Number of Copies: Submit one set(s) of marked-up record prints.

Record Specifications: Submit one paper copy or annotated PDF electronic files of Project's Specifications, including addenda and contract modifications.

Record Product Data: Submit one paper copy or annotated PDF electronic files and directories of each submittal.

Where record Product Data are required as part of operation and maintenance manuals, submit duplicate marked-up Product Data as a component of manual.

### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

# 2.1 RECORD DRAWINGS

Record Prints: Maintain one set of marked-up paper copies of the Contract Drawings and Shop Drawings.

Preparation: Mark record prints to show the actual installation where installation varies from that shown originally. Require individual or entity who obtained record data, whether individual or entity is Installer, subcontractor, or similar entity, to provide information for preparation of corresponding marked-up record prints.

Give particular attention to information on concealed elements that would be difficult to identify or measure and record later.

Accurately record information in an acceptable drawing technique.

Record data as soon as possible after obtaining it.

Record and check the markup before enclosing concealed installations.

Cross-reference record prints to corresponding archive photographic documentation.

Mark the Contract Drawings and Shop Drawings completely and accurately. Utilize personnel proficient at recording graphic information in production of marked-up record prints.

Mark record sets with erasable, red-colored pencil. Use other colors to distinguish between changes for different categories of the Work at same location.

Mark important additional information that was either shown schematically or omitted from original Drawings.

Note Construction Change Directive numbers, alternate numbers, Change Order numbers, and similar identification, where applicable.

Record Digital Data Files: Immediately before inspection for Certificate of Substantial Completion, review marked-up record prints with Architect. When authorized, prepare a full set of corrected digital data files of the Contract Drawings, as follows:

Format: Annotated PDF electronic file with comment function enabled.

Format: Identify and date each record Drawing; include the designation "PROJECT RECORD DRAWING" in a prominent location.

Format: Annotated PDF electronic file with comment function enabled.

Identification: As follows:

Project name.

Date.

Designation "PROJECT RECORD DRAWINGS."

Name of Architect.

Name of Contractor.

# 2.2 RECORD SPECIFICATIONS

Preparation: Mark Specifications to indicate the actual product installation where installation varies from that indicated in Specifications, addenda, and contract modifications.

Format: Submit record Specifications as scanned PDF electronic file(s) of marked up paper copy of Specifications.

# 2.3 RECORD PRODUCT DATA

Preparation: Mark Product Data to indicate the actual product installation where installation varies substantially from that indicated in Product Data submittal.

Give particular attention to information on concealed products and installations that cannot be readily identified and recorded later.

Include significant changes in the product delivered to Project site and changes in manufacturer's written instructions for installation.

Note related Change Orders, record Specifications, and record Drawings where applicable.

Format: Submit record Product Data as scanned PDF electronic file(s) of marked up paper copy of Product Data.

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

# 2.4 RECORDING AND MAINTENANCE

Recording: Maintain one copy of each submittal during the construction period for project record document purposes. Post changes and modifications to project record documents as they occur; do not wait until the end of Project.

END OF SECTION 017839

## SECTION 114121 - WALK-IN COOLERS AND FREEZERS

## PART 1 - GENERAL

## 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section

## 1.2 SUMMARY

A. This section specifies walk-in site assembled freezers.

# 1.3 RELATED WORK

A. Refer to Division 26, ELECTRICAL for lighting and power requirements.

## 1.4 WARRANTY

- A. Refrigeration Compressor Warranty: Manufacturer agrees to repair or replace compressors that fail in materials or workmanship within five (5) years from the date of final acceptance. Failure includes but is not limited to inability to maintain set temperature.
- B. Compressor warranty 4 year extended compressor warranty
- C. Walk-in Panels warranted for ten (10) years.

# 1.5 SUBMITTALS

- A. Manufacturer's Literature and Data:
  - 1. Walk-in units, including assembly instructions.
  - 2. Condensing units.
  - 3. Unit coolers.
  - 4. Temperature controls and alarms.
  - 5. Diagrams and details of piping, wiring and controls.
- B. Operational test reports.

- C. Final field test reports.
- D. Maintenance and operating manuals in accordance with Section 01 00 00, GENERAL REQUIREMENTS.
- E. Manufacturer's compressor warranty.

## 1.6 APPLICABLE PUBLICATIONS

- A. The publications listed below form a part of this specification to the extent referenced. The publications are referenced in the text by the basic designation only.
- B. Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration Institute (ARI):

420-08...... Unit Coolers for Refrigeration.

520-04..... Performance Rating of Positive Displacement Condensing Units.

 $\hbox{C. \ American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air Conditioning Engineers (ASHRAE):}\\$ 

15-10-16 ...... Safety Standard for Refrigeration Systems

D. ASTM International (ASTM):

A240/A240M-20...... Chromium and Chromium-Nickel Stainless Steel Plate,

Sheet, and Strip for Pressure Vessels and For General

Applications

E. National Sanitation Foundation/American National Standard (NSF/ANSI):

7-09...... Commercial Refrigerators and Storage Freezers

F. National Fire Protection Association (NFPA):

70-20......National Electric Code

G. Underwriters Laboratories, Inc. (UL):

207-08(R2014) ...... Refrigerant-Containing Components and Accessories,

Nonelectrical

471-10(R2014) ...... Commercial Refrigerators and Freezers

1598-03(R2012) ..... Luminaires

## PART 2 - PRODUCTS

### 2.1 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

A. NSF Standards: Provide equipment that bears NSF Certification Mark certifying compliance with applicable standards.

- B. UL Certification: Provide electric and fuel-burning equipment and components that are evaluated by UL for fire, electric shock, and casualty hazards according to applicable safety standards, and that are UL certified for compliance and labeled for intended use.
- C. Regulatory Requirements: Install equipment to comply with the following:
  - 1. ASHRAE 15, "Safety Code for Mechanical Refrigeration."
  - 2. NFPA 70, "National Electric Code."

### 2.2 BASIS OF DESIGN

A. Equal to the following as manufactured by Imperial Brown Inc.:

Walls - 4" urethane NSF wall panels -LDU400

- Exterior finish: STUCCO GALVALUME [RGD] Interior finish: STUCCO GALVALUME [RGD]
- Connection to ceiling: CAMLOCK Connection to floor: 3/8' VINYL TRACK, GREY Ceiling caps: MOUNTED

Ceiling - 5 1/2" wood frame urethane NSF ceiling panels (10#/SF live load) WFU550

Exterior finish: METAL - Interior finish: STUCCO GALVALUME

Doors – 72" x 96" horizontal single sliding cooler door, 4" thick, manual,

- FRAME: Stucco galvalume over plywood
- TRACK: Galvanized steel
- PLUG: Stucco galvalume w/ 36' high, .063 aluminum diamond tread (LP) kickplates both sides
- LINERS: 16 ga. smooth galvanized
- THRESHOLD: 12 ga. 304 #4 stainless steel, heated w/(1) ea. Sloped sectional hood #M-3 for manual slider 9' header clearance required w/(1) ea. manual lock hasp with inside safety release and tamper-proof screws
- Other 4' LED light fixture w/ (2) LED lamps for cooler or freezer application (Kell-36W, 120V, 0.3A)
- Low temp Chase Doors strip curtainfor 72" x 96" net opening w/8'strips @ 25.00% overlap

Refrigeration – Freezer – (2 each) Outdoor R404a split system w/ mounted parts

- Climate Control R404a condensing unit #CCV0120LCACDA0200
- Climate Control R404a evaporator model #CEM0850CS6EMA

### Includes

- Control-electronic temp (A421AEC-222C)
- Timer & 1 Contactor Low amps
- RC Filter drier and sight glass
- RC Filter and accumulator
- Mounted TSV & SOL

**FREEZERS** 

# 2.3 WALK-IN FREEZER CONSTRUCTION

- A. General: Prefabricated, sectional, all-metal clad, modular, designed for easy accurate field assembly.
- B. Provide walk-in units manufactured for food service use conforming to NSF/ANSI 7, UL 207, and UL 471. Floorless, with insulated floor screeds, installed over insulated floors.

## C. Panel Construction:

- General: Interchangeable, 1219 mm (48 inch) maximum width, 101 mm (4 inch) thick, filled with insulation. Double seal serrated neoprene rubber gaskets to assure air and vapor tight joints.
- 2. Corner panels: 90 degree angle, radiuses 15 mm (0.5 inch) inside and outside, with 305 mm (12-inch) dimensions each side.
- 3. Panel edges: Foam-in-place, tongue-and-grooved urethane to assure tight joints. Provide double seal serrated neoprene rubber gaskets to assure air and vapor tight joints on the interior and exterior of each panel along every tongue.
- 4. Insulation: 101 mm (4 inch) minimum foamed-in-place polyurethane with manufacturer's rated "K" factor of not more than 0.15, free rise design of not less than 27 kg per cubic meter (1.7 pounds per cubic foot), or in-place density of not less than 32 kg per cubic meter (2 pounds per cubic foot). Provide floor screeds with minimum of 63 mm (2-1/2 inches) of foamed insulation.

## 5. Door Panel and Door:

- a. Provide channel thermal breaker type reinforcing steel frame around the entire perimeter of the door opening.
- b. Door to be an infitting flush-mounted type with dual flexible blade wiper gasket on the bottom, and a replaceable magnetic gasket on the top edge and along both sides.
- c. Door to be equipped with a minimum of three (3) hinges.
- d. Provide hydraulic exterior door closer to prevent slamming and assure secure closing.
- e. Door hinges and latch and strike assembly: Manufacturer's standard, self-closing cam-lift type hinges, for 1219 mm (48 inch) door, chrome plated or polished aluminum finish, made to provide for locking, but with an inside safety release mechanism to prevent anyone from being locked inside when door is locked from outside.

- f. Concealed, energy use selective, anti-sweat heater wire circuit: Provide sufficient heat to prevent condensation and frost formation at the door jambs and exterior edges of the door on all sides.
- g. Thermometer: Manufacturer's standard, 50 mm (2-inch) minimum diameter, dial type, flush mounted in door panel.
- 6. Pressure relief port: Provide for all freezers operating at 18 degree C (0 degree F), or lower, two-way type ports, to allow for an increase or decrease of air pressure on the interior of the freezer to equalize with air pressure on the exterior. Provide ports with automatically controlled, UL approved anti-sweat heaters. Complete device to carry UL Label and be assembled ready for connection. Install port in a wall panel away from the direct air stream flowing from the coils.
- D. Rub rail wall protectors: Manufacturer's standard, at floor line of walls exposed to traffic.
- E. Lights: Provide high-efficiency rated LED light fixtures with safety shields. Lighting must conform with UL IP-65. Provide with diffuser and be capable of operating in minus 23 degrees C (-40 degrees Fahrenheit) temperature. Lights must run length of walk-in starting 610 mm (24 inches) from front panel and extending within 610 mm (24 inches) of back panel. Run between shelf rows to obtain 323 lux (30 foot-candles) at floor level regardless of any interior furnishings.

### 2.4 CONDENSING UNITS

- A. Comply with ARI Standard 520. Air cooled, water cooled or combination air/water cooled type as shown in construction documents.
- B. Provide motor driven integral compressor, motor starter, condenser, receiver, common base, and safety/operational controls.
- C. Receiver capacity not to be less than 125 percent of system refrigerant charge.
- D. For units racked above each other and for units installed in a closet, provide a factory fabricated steel rack extending approximately 1143 mm (45 inches) above the floor.
- E. Provide two (2) condensing units and unit coolers with independent refrigeration systems for freezer when shown on construction documents or recommended by manufacturer due to size or freezer.
- F. Do not locate compressors on top of refrigerators or freezers.
- G. Provide positive oil lubrication and oil level indicating device for each compressor. Provide water regulating valve for water cooled unit.

**FREEZERS** 

- H. Compressor Motor: Squirrel cage induction type of ample size for continuous operating at maximum compressor performance. Provide inherent protection, in compressor terminal box, for each phase of motor.
- Pressure Switches: Automatic reset low pressure switch, and automatic or manual reset high pressure cutout.
- J. Air Cooled Condensing Units:
  - High efficiency type piped and automatically controlled to operate at lower head pressures during low ambient temperature conditions.
  - 2. The condenser fans are to be driven by permanent split capacitor motors.

### 2.5 UNIT COOLERS

- A. Comply with ARI Standard 420. Units to be UL listed, forced-ventilation type. Provide demand defrost controllers for defrosting, internal or external refrigerant distributor, single or multiple fans and motors, drip-pan, deflectors, aluminum or baked-enamel steel housing, hangers, and all accessories. Unit coolers for kitchen walk-in units to be NSF approved.
- B. Motors: Permanent split capacitor type. Provide motors with thermal overload protection and manual starting switch.
- C. Drain Pans: Galvanized sheet steel. Provide additional drain pans under uncovered refrigerant connections, and interconnect them with main drain pan. For freezer units provide electrically heated drain pan with heated tape over condensate drain line.
- D. Defrost Provision:
  - Freezer defrost: Defrost to be by demand defrost with Evaporator Efficiency Controller.

### 2.6 MONITORING ALARM SYSTEM

- A. Provide an electronic monitoring and alarm system for each section of each unit.
  - 1. System Components: Detecting thermostat, master control panel, interconnecting wiring, remote audible alarm, and defrost compensator. Provide dials showing temperatures and pilot lights, warning lights, switches, transformer, and buzzer, all as a part of the master control panel. Locate master control panel and remote audible alarm as indicated on construction documents. Provide power fuse to protect system components.

- 2. System Operation: Set alarms at 5 degrees C (10 degrees F) above and below specified operating temperatures.
- B. Personnel Alarm: For each unit, provide separate audible alarm system operable from inside unit, for use of personnel unable to exit unit. Locate remote audible alarm where indicated on construction documents.

# PART 3 - EXECUTION

### 3.1 INSTALLATION

- A. Assemble walk-in units and install refrigeration equipment as described in the respective manufacturer's instructions. Make panel joints tight and seal all panel penetrations to prevent condensation or frosting.
  - Unit cooler: NSF approval requires that the unit be suspended at 90 mm (3-1/2 inches) minimum distance below the ceiling to allow cleaning the top of the unit cooler.
  - 2. Mount pipe, conduit, and instrumentation on the exterior and pass thru neatly drilled penetrations to the lights or other devices.
- B. Piping, Pipe Insulation and Refrigerant: Provide in accordance with manufacturer's instructions
- C. Controls Installation: Provide in accordance with manufacturer's instructions.

## 3.2 FREEZER START-UP, AND PERFORMANCE TESTS AND INSTRUCTIONS

- A. Initial Start-up and Operational Test:
  - 1. Provide all lubricants and accessories before initial start-up. Start and operate all equipment.
  - 2. Follow the manufacturer's procedures and place the systems under all modes of operation.
  - 3. Supplement initial charges of lubricating oil to assure maximum operating capacity.
  - 4. Adjust all safety and automatic control instruments. Record manufacturer's recommended readings hourly.
  - 5. Operational tests must cover a period of not less than three (3) days. Submit operational test report.

- B. Test Reports: Submit the final field test reports for each system tested, describing test apparatus, instrumentation calculations, and equipment data based on industry standard forms. Include in data:
  - 1. Compressor and air moving device ampere readings.
  - 2. Power supply characteristics, including phase imbalance, with 1/2 percent accuracy.
  - 3. Thermostatic expansion valve superheat-value as determined by field test.
  - 4. Sub-cooling.
  - 5. High and low refrigerant temperature switch set-points.
  - 6. Monitoring alarm system.
  - 7. Low oil pressure switch set-point.
  - 8. Defrost system timer and thermostat set-points.
  - 9. Moisture content.
  - 10. Ambient, condensing and coolant temperatures.
  - 11. Capacity control set-points.
  - 12. Field data and adjustments which affect unit performance and energy consumption.
  - 13. Where final adjustments and settings cannot be permanently marked or drilled and pinned as an integral part of device, include adjustment and setting data in test report.

**END OF SECTION 114121**